

TROUBLE ATHONE

RUSSIA'S LOOMING
DEMOBILIZATION CHALLENGE

0039A

Mark Galeotti

JUNE 2025

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The author would like to thank Nick Shukov for his invaluable research assistance.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Dr Mark Galeotti is one of the world's leading experts on crime in Russia and the post-Soviet region, author of numerous books, including *The Vory: Russia's Super Mafia* (2018) and *The Weaponisation of Everything* (2022). He is executive director of the Mayak Intelligence consultancy. More recently, with Anna Arutunyan, he co-authored *Downfall: Prigozhin, Putin, and the New Fight for the Future of Russia*, as well as the Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime report 'Gangsters at war: Russia's use of organized crime as an instrument of statecraft'.

 $\ \ \, \ \ \,$ 2025 Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime. All rights reserved.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Global Initiative.

Cover: © Getty Images

Please direct inquiries to: The Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime Avenue de France 23 Geneva, CH-1202 Switzerland www.globalinitiative.net

CONTENTS

Introduction	1
Criminogenic effects of war	2
New wars, familiar problems	3
From war crimes to street crimes	6
Rising crime	6
Social and geographic variation	7
The convict army	9
'They kill in droves'	10
The proliferation of illegal weapons	11
From war to gang war	14
From the Zone to the SVO (and back)	14
Galvanizing the gangs	16
Under pressure	18
Public health under pressure	18
Law enforcement under pressure	20
Pressure on policy	20
Pressure on the regime	21
Pressure across the world	23
Recommendations for a viable DDR strategy	24
Notes	30

GLOSSARY AND ABBREVIATIONS

Afgantsy 'Afghans', veterans of the Soviet war in Afghanistan

Avtoritet 'Authority', senior criminal-business figure

Chechentsy 'Chechens', veterans of the Russian wars in Chechnya

DDR Disarmament, demobilization and reintegration

DNR Donbas People's Republic

EU European Union

FSB Federal Security Service

FSIN Federal Penitentiary Service

LNR Luhansk People's Republic

MVD Ministry of Internal Affairs

PTSD Post-traumatic stress disorder

Rosgvardiya National Guard

SVA Union of Veterans of Afghanistan

SVO Special military operation (official Russian term for its invasion of Ukraine)

Ukraintsy 'Ukrainians', veterans of the war in Ukraine



INTRODUCTION

van Rossomakhin was the wild child of the village of Novy Burets in Russia's Kirov region. He had a string of public order offences to his name. In 2019, the 24-year-old had murdered a fellow villager in a drunk argument. He was arrested, and the next year sentenced to 14 years in a high-security penal colony. In 2022, though, as entrepreneur Yevgeny Prigozhin began recruiting soldiers for his Wagner mercenary army in the camps, he promptly signed up on a contract that would see him released after six months' combat. In 2023, he was released and returned to Novy Burets. Far from having been rehabilitated, his behaviour was even worse, and he took to smashing up cars with an axe and threatening to 'kill everyone'. The police arrested him, gave him five days' administrative detention on hooliganism charges and promised that they would frogmarch him to the station with his possessions and send him packing. This they duly did, but he only went as far as the neighbouring town of Vyatskiye Polyany. There, the next day, he raped and then stabbed to death an 85-year-old pensioner.¹

This time, he was sentenced to 22 years in the IK-1 Kotchika maximum security penal colony, with the appellate court then increasing his sentence to 23 years. He was out within a year, though, this time signing up for one of the regular army's Storm-V penal units.² Furious locals complained that he had become 'untouchable' because of his willingness to fight in Ukraine.³ A Russian criminologist who has studied the case said it is thought this unstable, murderous man has, during his second tour of duty, fallen in with rather more serious criminals, and that 'by the time he comes out again, he may have gravitated from drunken murder to organized crime killer-for-hire'.⁴

After more than three years of full-scale war in Ukraine, Russia is already experiencing severe effects at home, from the stresses on the health and social care systems because of the return of injured veterans, to crimes committed by paroled convict-soldiers, like Rossomakhin, released from prison to fight. Indeed, Moscow's decision to enlist convicted gangsters, murderers, rapists and similar serious criminals on a mass scale is not only one of the most distinctive aspects of this war, but one that will ensure that the impact at home will be unusually disruptive.

The effect not just on crime rates, but the very characteristics of crime – including rising levels of violent and armed offences and an 'arms race' between organized gangs as they recruit war veterans – are marked and becoming more serious. As of writing in March 2025, despite President Donald Trump's efforts to negotiate or impose a stable and lasting peace, the greater likelihood is of a ceasefire or temporary freezing of the conflict, at best. This is likely to lead to more soldiers being released from the front, and the impact at home, artificially held back by the Kremlin's reluctance to demobilize troops, will become even more pronounced. The destabilizing implications will be felt not only by Russia, but also its neighbours, which face risks from the proliferation of illegal weapons to the violent overspill

of criminal conflicts, and the global community as a whole. Hence, a properly managed disarmament, demobilization and reintegration (DDR) strategy for the country, and not just the veterans, will be vital to avoid domestic turmoil or renewed violent revanchism.

This report explores the criminogenic impact of returning soldiers, now and in the future, in Russia: on ordinary crime and on organized crime, on society as a whole, from the degradation of wider law-enforcement capacities to the political framing of the returning soldiers (including their crimes). Crime is so often a response to a range of other failures on the part of the state, from a failure to make good on promises of practical advancement to a willingness to scapegoat the soldiers for its own blunders. This report therefore adopts a deliberately broad perspective, exploring the unfolding failure of the state at local and national level to provide adequate practical, medical and psycho-social support for the veterans, which also contributes to their alienation and criminalization. It concludes with a series of practicable recommendations, largely for Russia, but also the outside world.

Criminogenic effects of war

'Situations like the "cold summer of '53", when thousands of criminals were amnestied [from the Gulags] in one go by Beria's decree, and post-war Odessa, where de facto power was temporarily seized by the criminal element, will inevitably be reproduced in Russia in the foreseeable future.'5

Imagine a typical domestic squabble: a man, consuming copious alcohol, notices something he doesn't like. Maybe his mother didn't love him enough, or his father was playing music too loud, or a group of strangers failed to take an interest in his phone videos. But in all of these cases, the slight led to murder: the mother was hacked to death with an axe, the father stabbed with a kitchen knife and one of the unassuming strangers shot to death in their home. What all these cases had in common was that the perpetrator was a veteran criminal whose propensity for violence had been exploited by the state, rewarded and ultimately justified: these were the convicts recruited to fight in Ukraine and then exonerated.⁶ Many of these war-traumatized men, with all their old grudges made raw in the trenches of Donbas, came back believing in their own impunity, with one veteran, after attempting to beat a woman to death with his crutch, showing police his service papers, expecting not to be charged because he had fought in the war.⁷

Overall, since February 2022 and the full-scale invasion of Ukraine, Russia has become a more violent country, including serious and organized crime. While official statistics try to sugarcoat the data, some figures suggest an overall rise in violent crime by as much as 10% in 2023 alone, with the proportion committed by serving military personnel doubling in the first half of 2024.8 Since the beginning of the so-called 'special military operation' (SVO, from the Russian) in Ukraine in February 2022, Russian independent journalists have documented nearly 500 cases where veterans have murdered or caused grievous bodily harm to a civilian back home, with 242 civilians killed and 227 gravely injured. Typically, the victims are family or acquaintances, and while the perpetrators are war veterans, they are nearly twice as likely to also be ex-convicts: in one study, 180 were soldiers, while 246 were conditionally released ex-convicts.9 Most of these tragic tales relate to the poor impulse control and lethal training of psychologically scarred ex-soldiers. However, as will be discussed below, there are also cases in which they have instead turned to more deliberate and organized criminal activity.

Yet what makes this especially striking is that the overwhelming majority of Russian soldiers involved in the war have not yet come home. In practice, both mobilized reservists and volunteers are largely still being kept in the SVO zone, or a handful of nearby training, recuperation and reorganization depots. While assessments of the overall size of the Russian deployment at any one time range from 600 000 (estimates

from the International Institute for Strategic Studies) through 700 000 (Russian President Vladimir Putin's figure) to 800 000 (according to Ukrainian President Volodymyr Zelensky), so far it seems fewer than 100 000 have been released from the fighting. ¹⁰ That they appear responsible for such a serious increase in crime is striking – until one realizes that most of them are paroled ex-criminals.

As noted, one of the particular characteristics of this war has been Russia's recruitment of formerly convicted criminals or those facing charges, an initiative originally adopted by the Wagner mercenary army and then the regular armed forces in their Storm-Z and then Storm-V penal units, as a way of avoiding mobilizing the general population. Ukraine's Foreign Intelligence Service claimed in January 2025 that up to 180 000 convicts had been recruited to fight in the SVO as of November 2024. These figures are to an extent corroborated by domestic Russian sources. At the end of 2023, Vladimir Osechkin, head of the Gulagu.net project, an umbrella human rights monitoring association, said over 100 000 convicts had been released from Russian prisons and sent to fight in the SVO, citing a source in the Russian Federal Penitentiary Service (FSIN). Olga Romanova, founder of a charity supporting convicts and their families, said 120 000 prisoners had been recruited, with about 50 000 recruited by Wagner and the rest by the defence ministry. 13

These figures have been challenged by the Russian government, but official sources have indirectly hinted at similar numbers. According to the FSIN, over the past two years the prison population decreased by 120 000, from January 2023 to January 2025. ¹⁴ Although Deputy Justice Minister Vsevolod Vukulov has framed this more as a result of alternative rehabilitation measures, this is only part of the reason, especially because the proportionate decline in the male prisoner population was so much higher. ¹⁵ Other data suggests that a good portion of this reduction was due to recruitment efforts: in 2022 alone, about 32 000 people had 'disappeared' from Russian prisons. According to independent media outlet MediaZona, Vukulov's figures suggest that by the end of 2023, that reduction amounted to 54 000 prisoners. ¹⁶ Indeed, a number of prison camps are in the process of being closed, as a result of the decline in the prison population. Last year, for example, two high-security facilities in the Sverdlovsk region were closed: IK-52 and IK-54. ¹⁷

Russia has already suffered terrible losses as a result of its invasion: as of the start of 2025, between 167 194 and 234 669 troops had been killed, according to the BBC's count, and a minimum of 172 000 and 611 000 wounded, according to the International Institute for Strategic Studies. However, it faces the likelihood of an even broader criminal and social crisis after the fighting stops. All told, perhaps over 1.5 million Russian men and women had participated in the war as of the start of 2025. As more and more of them begin to be demobilized and return home, Russia will see an influx of veterans not just bearing the psychological impacts of war, but armed with illegal weapons, and likely to be denied the work opportunities, public respect, and medical and social care they need and have been promised.

New wars, familiar problems

'There was a question once: how now to avoid what they called the "Afghan syndrome". We had a difficult moment in our country. [Veterans] came home, but did not do anything for themselves. And many people – criminal structures, criminals – attracted them to various, you know what kind of organizations.'19

This has, after all, been the sad consequence of past imperial wars in which Russia has been involved. Discussing the impact of the Soviet war in Afghanistan and the Russian wars against rebellious Chechnya, Major General of Justice Igor Komissarov, a former assistant to the head of the Investigative Committee, Alexander Bastrykin, who himself had served in Chechnya, noted that 'in the ... '90s, the backbone of

organized crime groups were former "afgantsy" and "chechentsy", as the veterans of these conflicts were known. ²⁰ So, while history is not destiny, the recurrence of these problems – and, especially, the connection between demobilization and a propensity for criminality – would suggest deep-seated cultural and political factors inhibiting a more productive approach towards DDR.

The 1979–88 Soviet–Afghan War was a long conflict that involved around a million Soviet citizens, both soldiers and civilians. This was out of a total Soviet population of more than 275 million, so only one in every 275 Soviet citizens was directly involved. On the other hand, 1.5 million (and counting) SVO veterans have been drawn from Russia's 144 million people, so one in 96 have already been involved. The Afghan war was thus a substantially smaller commitment, even if it did take place against the backdrop of Mikhail Gorbachev's dismantling of the ideological foundations of the USSR, and the progressive political and economic collapse of the system. Either way, it still had a significant and dangerous effect on the country. The failing Soviet health system was manifestly incapable of addressing the needs of the returning *afgantsy*, who also faced practical problems finding work and social isolation, being considered the dangerously unstable products of a failed war.²¹ The result became known as the so-called 'Afghan syndrome', a loose, non-technical term used to encompass numerous problems:

- Post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) and lesser, but still challenging, mental carry-overs from the stress of war
- Drug abuse, whether because of addiction to medical painkillers or exposure to opiates and marijuana in Afghanistan
- Physical ailments and disabilities
- A general failure to reintegrate into civilian life, which especially led to some veterans drifting into political extremism or criminality²²

The veterans faced a shameful degree of neglect from the Soviet state and public alike, in part because of the scapegoating so often experienced by soldiers deemed to have lost 'their' war (although the overwhelming majority were, unlike the SVO participants, conscripts, who had no choice in the matter), and in part the collapse of the USSR's state and economy. Although the majority managed to adjust and assimilate, according to the Union of Veterans of Afghanistan, as of the end of 1989, 372 000 afgantsy were suffering from alcoholism and drug addiction to one degree or another. Meanwhile, a substantial number drifted into crime, playing a key role in the emerging organized criminal underworld of the time. As part of a backlash, some afgantsy conversely became vigilantes, breaking the law in the name of some higher morality. Igor Dembovski, who served in the war from 1982 to 1984, was one: 'When I returned home to St Petersburg, I went into the streets and started using my fists. I beat up punks on the Field of Mars and the Nevsky Prospect ... I even almost landed in jail. In short, I spent the entire summer cleaning the rabble out of the city.

Likewise, the 1994–1996 and 1999–2009 Chechen wars, whereby Moscow sought to crush secessionism in the North Caucasus republic of Chechnya, were to have a direct impact on the Russian underworld. The first war essentially ended in an unstable draw, and involved more than 70 000 Russian troops and security personnel; the second, which saw the rebels crushed and an autocratic local regime imposed, was a larger affair, with over 100 000 Russian personnel deployed. These were mostly fought by conscripts, who, having served their terms, rotated back into civilian life. Even though these wars were on a smaller scale, there was, again, a marked failure on the part of the state to address the psycho-social needs of the veterans and equally evident criminal implications. A particular problem was not only the institutionalized brutality meted out against the Chechens²⁶ – which the

Russian forces were required to execute – but also the extensive use of police and special-purpose mobile units (OMON) in what were, in effect, combat missions for which they were neither properly trained nor psychologically prepared. As Ruslan Aushev, a decorated war hero of the Afghan war who later became president of the neighbouring Republic of Ingushetia, observed:

Policemen found themselves in a situation where they had to shoot people, to kill and be shot at. They returned home in a state of total psychological shock, and were expected to go back to maintaining public order. The 'Chechen syndrome' is rife in the police force, transmitted from 'policemen from Chechnya' to those who had no part in antiterrorist operations. This is evidenced in the many cases of abuse perpetrated against citizens by men in uniform.²⁷

As a result, the Chechen wars not only exacerbated the existing brutal practices of the security forces, which poisoned the relationship with society that is so crucial to combating crime, but also drove yet more veterans, police as well as soldiers, into active criminality. One such example can be seen in the gang run by Sergei Domanin, a former senior lieutenant in the marines. Domanin made a point of recruiting *chechentsy*, as their willingness to use violence allowed him to maintain a three-year reign of terror in Timashevsk, in the Krasnodar region, between 1995 and 1997.²⁸

In short, while war is hell, peace does not offer an immediate transition to paradise. Despite the past examples of Russia's wars in Afghanistan and Chechnya, the Kremlin – and Russian society – is only now beginning to come to terms with the criminogenic implications and social challenges being thrown up by the conflict in Ukraine and thus the potential implications of an end to the war. It is neither impossible nor too late to develop and implement an adequate strategy for DDR. But the clock is ticking.



Russian troops in the first Chechen war. The wars in Chechnya drove many Russian veterans into criminality in civilian life. © Ivan Shlamov/AFP via Getty Images



FROM WAR CRIMES TO STREET CRIMES

'Not a day goes by without an "incident" with a former Wagnerite [mercenary] or just a former serviceman returning from battle. Who beat, cut or even killed someone.'29

Although the impact is currently dammed by the government's refusal to demobilize large numbers of soldiers, even the limited number of Russian returnees, and soldiers on leave or medical furlough, are having a distinct impact on the violent crime rate. As already noted, at least 242 people have been killed, according to an investigation by the independent media outlet Verstka, and another 227 have been seriously injured since the beginning of the war in Ukraine.³⁰ However, to this toll must be added all the attempted murders and assaults, the wider terror being felt in homes, streets and villages where violent or abusive veterans have returned and, above all, the likely effect when the hundreds of thousands of soldiers still locked into the war are finally unleashed.

Rising crime

'I think that with the weakening of the state apparatus and all state bodies, there will be more violence. The reasons are the growing number of people who have experienced military action, the illegal flow of weapons, and the degradation of the justice system.'31

The authorities are claiming that there has been a decline in levels of violent crime; their own data ultimately belies this. According to Irina Volk, official spokesperson of the Ministry of Internal Affairs (MVD), in 2024 the number of murders and attempted murders decreased by 9.8% compared with the previous year; the number of unlawful acts against the person decreased by 7.7%; and cases of serious bodily harm decreased by 8.1%. The total number of crimes registered decreased by 1.8%. This reflects a trend pre-dating the war. In 2021, the overall crime rate fell by 1.2%, and then by a further 1.9% in 2022 and 1% in the first six months of 2023. Indeed, 2022 saw a particular fall in such serious offences as crimes against the person (-5.5%) and attempted rape (-4.2%), even if this was overshadowed by robbery (-10.5%) and criminal hooliganism (-13%). All this would seem quite a turnaround from 2020, when 50 of Russia's 85 regions and federal units were reporting an increase in crime, according to the General Prosecutor's Office, and the overall crime rate was up 1.2%.

The truth is more complex. It does appear to be the case that 2022 saw a genuine decrease in violent crime, which could perhaps be explained by a short-lived 'patriotic boost' and the deployment of large numbers of young men to the war.³⁶ However, in practice, the evidence suggests an overall increase

in crime in general, and serious, organized and armed crime in particular, but that the data is lagging or incomplete for three main reasons:

- Under-reporting and declining detection rates because of an overstretched police force. Even Volk has conceded that there may be more crimes going undetected because the MVD is increasingly under-strength, not least as serving officers and potential recruits are instead attracted to the SVO given the inflated salaries and huge signing-on bonuses being offered.³⁷ As will be discussed below, this undercapacity is a long-term problem exacerbated by the SVO.
- A political imperative to appear to be making progress in fighting crime. This leads, among other things, to some crimes being recorded as lesser offences. Although, as noted below, many of these will be corrected in due course, this is much less likely to happen with unsolved crimes that do not end up being heard in court, which is where the correction would usually take place. As one police officer admitted, 'A missing persons case can easily be lost in the files, in a way a suspected murder just won't.'38
- A selective decision of when to announce the figures. Issues such as the misrecording of serious crimes as mere administrative offences and the like tend to be caught and corrected when a case goes to trial or on appeal. As a result, there is often a lag before the figures are revised upwards. In the words of a researcher in the MVD Academy, 'If you announce the figures early, they sound great and who notices later when they are corrected?'³⁹

Given these confounding factors, data from Bloomberg based on official supreme court records paints a rather different picture.⁴⁰ It suggests the number of murders and sex offences, particularly against children, have not declined in the past two years, but actually surged by 62%. Likewise, working off the updated records in the unified interdepartmental information and statistical system suggests that 579 089 serious and especially serious crimes were registered in Russia in 2023, which is the highest for the past 12 years.⁴¹ In other words, going by the 'deep data', rather than the MVD's own public statements, demonstrates that, since the start of the war, crime has increased, and serious, violent and organized crime in particular.

Social and geographic variation

'As soon as the military action started [in the Donbas], we had an influx of criminals and local prostitutes. New thieves pushed out the old ones and scattered around the area. While the old thieves weren't dealt with nicely, the rogues, drug dealers and thieves were forced to flee and rush to the Rostov region.'42

Behind the aggregate crime rates lie a whole range of regional and social variations. Even before the full-scale invasion, the undeclared conflict in the Donbas had encouraged certain criminal flows across the national border and led to rising crime, especially in the neighbouring Rostov region. Likewise, the social and geographic origins of the volunteers for the SVO also dictate the distribution of the effects. The distribution of soldiers has a complex impact. In the first instance, they provide temporary local injections of resources that may help reduce the causes behind certain kinds of crime. It is not just that they are paid substantial salaries (typically three and a half times the national average), but their families also receive sizeable payments if they fall in battle.⁴³ The volunteers come disproportionately from poorer regions, so the effects are all the more significant there: 'Economic crimes such as theft and robbery, which are associated with poverty, have decreased because the war has poured money into the poorest regions and the poorest segments of the population,' according to sociologist Ekaterina Khodzhaeva.⁴⁴



Members of the Wagner mercenary army. The group recruited convicts and many, on their return to Russia, re-offended. © Stringer/AFP via Getty Images

At the same time, though, crimes committed by servicemen outside the SVO combat zone appear to have increased by more than 20% in 2024, after an even more dramatic jump between 2021 and 2023, when it rose fourfold to 4 409.⁴⁵ (Here, the role of convicts recruited into the military is an even more serious issue – see the next section.) Indeed, according to *Novaya Gazeta Europe*, data from local courts suggests that the number of military officers convicted on criminal charges had increased a staggering sevenfold since 2022, as of April 2024.⁴⁶ The widespread use of illegal narcotics as a coping strategy, as well as the use of painkillers for the wounded, has also contributed to the wider Russian drug problem.⁴⁷ Amphetamines and marijuana are widely used, and enterprising drug couriers will even deliver to the front line.⁴⁸ Considering the higher levels of drug use among ex-convicts recruited into Wagner in 2022 and 2023 on short-term contracts and then demobilized back into civilian life after their tours, illegal narcotics have also spread into the wider underworld. In 2024 alone, 51.4% more crimes related to drug trafficking were detected and more than 28 tonnes of drugs seized compared with the previous year.⁴⁹ Beyond drugs, offences with which the veterans are especially associated are unpremeditated assault, murder and sexual violence.

Regionally, there appears to be a strong correlation between certain more serious crimes and proximity to the war or to levels of recruitment into the wartime military. The Rostov region, for example, whose capital, Rostov-on-Don, is the overall headquarters of the SVO, recorded an official rise of 1.9% in serious crimes in 2024, with psychologists citing social anxiety about the war as a factor.⁵⁰ Yet the region's proximity to the front, and the impact of returning veterans and convicts, while not directly cited, cannot be denied. According to independent figures, while the Rostov region has the sixth highest increase in crime levels in the country, it has experienced skyrocketing levels of gun crime, fuelled by the easy access to illegal weapons 'bled' from the war.⁵¹ It also has seen its murder rate outpace the rest of the country, including one of the highest rates of killings committed by returning veterans, who have claimed the lives of at least 11 victims.⁵²

The Moscow and Krasnodar regions have also been suffering an exceptional upsurge in serious crimes since the end of 2023,⁵³ as have Tatarstan and the Tyumen region.⁵⁴ Like Rostov, Krasnodar also

abuts onto Ukraine, while Tatarstan, Krasnodar and Moscow are three of the four regions where the bonuses paid to volunteers – made up of payments from both the local and federal government – are the highest multiples of the national average wage.⁵⁵ Couple that with the fact that they are among the regions that seem to have suffered the highest casualties (although the Kremlin does not issue figures for the dead and wounded broken down by region), it seems reasonable to posit that there is a direct correlation between serious crime rates and local levels of participation in the war.

The convict army

'Do you have anyone who can get you out of the Zone? There are two of them – Allah and God – but they get you out in a wooden box. I take you out of here alive. But I don't always return you alive.'56

YEVGENY PRIGOZHIN

A particular feature of this war has been Russia's recruitment of over 180 000 convicted criminals as soldiers, as of writing.⁵⁷ It is worth noting that Kyiv has also adopted this approach on a smaller and more restricted scale.⁵⁸ The initial impetus came from the Wagner mercenary army and its head, Yevgeny Prigozhin, himself a former convict.⁵⁹ Under an extralegal scheme, albeit winked at by the Kremlin, Wagner began recruiting prisoners in 2022. The initial deal was that convicts could expect a pardon after six months of service on the front. But this process was not spelled out legally and was grounded in secret orders from military authorities. This led to discrepancies between what convicts were promised on paper and what they would actually get, and has resulted in at least 20 lawsuits, with convicts who fought in the SVO suing the defence ministry.⁶⁰ Wagner was notoriously wasteful with the lives of its convict-soldiers. For example, *The New York Times* followed a group of recruits from a penal colony in Chelyabinsk, most of them serving jail terms for drug trafficking. By the end of 2023, out of 197 of these recruits, 172 had been killed on the front. The population of the prison, which has a capacity of 1 500, had been reduced to 900 thanks to recruitment.⁶¹ Nonetheless, many did survive through their six-month tours and returned to Russia, all too often to commit crimes again.

The Russian government took note of the Wagner experiment, and replicated Prigozhin's successful experience of recruiting from prisons into units first known as Storm-Z (the 'Z' denoting zek, the slang



A Russian penal colony,
November 2022. The Russian
military later replicated the
Wagner group's practice
of recruiting prisoners as
soldiers into its Z- and
V-units. © Alexander
Nemenov/AFP via Getty Images

term for a convict), later renamed Storm-V (the 'V' for the more palatable *vityaz*, knight).⁶² (These units are also used as punishment details for regular troops.) However, the authorities also realized they needed more safeguards against a growing contingent of dissatisfied convicts who felt they had been exploited and betrayed. As a result, the regular army recruits on open-ended contracts: convicts can be released from service before the end of the SVO, not on full pardons but conditional parole, meaning that if they re-offend they also have to complete their previous sentence. They are generally released from service because of serious injury, conspicuous bravery or, to be blunt, bribery.⁶³ Even so, these soldiers are causing havoc. In the first nine months of 2023 alone, one estimate is that at least 147 Russian soldiers were tried for murder outside combat zones, killing fellow servicemen and civilians alike.⁶⁴

Legislators began streamlining the convict recruitment process so that, in the words of Andrei Kartapolov, head of the Duma Defence Committee, 'it will allow us to expand the base of recruiting our armed forces with contract soldiers both in the SVO and in other situations'.65 Two laws signed by Putin in October 2024 allowed defendants to sign contracts in exchange for their sentences being reduced or avoiding criminal trials altogether, even when their trial has already gone to court.66 According to a defence ministry source, in future, 'out of about 60 000 defendants, they're expecting to take 40%'.67 The measures have raised serious concerns about social instability, given numerous examples where this has encouraged violent offenders to continue acting with effective impunity, knowing they could simply volunteer before their trial, if caught. Maria Davtyan, head of the Centre for the Defence of Domestic Violence Victims at the Consortium of Women's NGOs, has warned that 'this level of lawlessness, where you can't simply prosecute someone [but] absolve them of liability when they committed a violent crime, is a global precedent, of course'.68

'They kill in droves'

'They killed and kill in droves, just in droves. Both civilians and soldiers. And only some hellish cases are investigated and go to court. How does it work? Either the military police keep a particularly close eye on a specific unit. Or, if some out-of-the-ordinary case occurs, the matter reaches the higher-ups, and they send down some instructions to the military police. Otherwise, there is solidarity – they do not touch or notice murders and other crimes.'69

It is too soon to measure the full scale of the impact these measures will have on crime and social unrest, but anecdotal evidence of violent criminals believing in their impunity, with onlookers afraid to call the police, is growing. Davtyan cites one case in which a domestic abuser was charged with several violent offences, but his case was suspended when he went to the front. After returning home, he beat his wife and her son, nearly crippling her, while neighbours were too afraid to interfere because the assailant was a war veteran. In court, the assailant told his wife: 'You're wasting your time - I'll avoid punishment and nothing will happen to me.¹⁷⁰ Families of victims are increasingly organizing and petitioning authorities to impose better control on returning veterans.⁷¹ Meanwhile, in practice, courts are handing down lighter sentences for convicts who have served in Ukraine, particularly if their crimes are drug or weapons possession. Agreeing to serve in the SVO has become a quite literal 'get out of jail free card'.⁷² For example, in 2019, Ilya Metlitsky of St Petersburg was sentenced to 16 years in a maximum security penal colony for the murder of his girlfriend, whom he had stabbed 107 times before taking a selfie with the corpse.⁷³ In 2022, though, he signed a contract with Wagner and joined the mercenary army, being demobilized in 2023. In December of that year, he attacked a girl he knew and had been stalking with a syringe apparently containing HIV-infected blood. Fortunately for her, the needle caught in a mobile phone in her pocket and broke off. Despite this falling within the category of a serious assault, the court took his status as a

veteran into account and he was simply fined 25 000 rubles (€270) – because this time he agreed to sign up for service in a Storm-V detachment.⁷⁴

Even standing parliamentarians have voiced their objections to the bills extending the scope for recruiting convicts and those awaiting trial, fearing they will lead to unrest as well as the continued degradation of the army. 'How does this relate to the principle of inevitability of punishment?' asked Renat Suleimanov, a deputy of the usually submissive Communist Party. 'We are, in essence, creating a legal way to evade responsibility.' Raising the spectre of Nestor Makhno, the Ukrainian anarchist revolutionary who led the Revolutionary Insurgent Army of Ukraine during the Russian Civil War, Suleimanov warned: 'We are now turning the army into some kind of Old Man Makhno's gang of criminals. We recruit marginal elements and try to build our armed forces from this.'⁷⁵

Unlike the *shtrafbat* penal battalions deployed by the Soviets in World War II, drawn largely from Gulag inmates, the modern convict units are not kept separate from the regular troops. As a result, the evidence suggests that Wagner, known for its brutal methods, and the prison culture of the Storm-Z/V units, has infected the rest of the military rather than being tamed by it. In an upbeat account, one Storm-V fighter claimed that 'all our thieves' and prison concepts went to zero in a couple of days – the environment turned out to be absolutely unwilling to cultivate criminal traditions and norms'. However, in general, the constant stream of credible allegations of looting, rape and similar crimes committed by soldiers, as well as the spread of practices such as 'zeroing' – summary battlefield executions for a failure to obey orders – and the execution of prisoners all attest to the Wagnerization of the regular army. The summary is a specific of the regular army. The summary is a summary of the regular army. The summary is a summary of the regular army. The summary is a summary of the regular army. The summary is a summary of the regular army. The summary is a summary of the regular army. The summary is a summary of the regular army. The summary is a summary of the regular army. The summary is a summary of the regular army. The summary is a summary of the regular army. The summary is a summary of the regular army. The summary is a summary of the regular army. The summary is a summary of the regular army. The summary is a summary of the regular army. The summary is a summary of the regular army. The summary is a summary of the regular army. The summary of the regular army is a summary of the summary of the regular army. The summary of the summary of the regular army is a summary of the sum

The practice of recruiting convicts and remand prisoners thus not only undermines the deterrent effect of the courts, it has also Wagnerized the wider military and will lead to the release back into society of often very damaged and dangerous individuals. 'Convicts in places of imprisonment are already in a state of stress when they sign a contract and go to fight, on top of this is post-traumatic stress syndrome, which is often found in those who were in "hot spots",' observed Komissarov. 'Very often, ordinary guys who went through military conflicts went crazy.'⁷⁸ Yet, increasingly, it is not just convict soldiers who commit such crimes. As of October 2024, almost 500 civilians had become victims of SVO veterans, mostly not ex-convicts or even just mercenaries: at least 242 killed and a further 227 receiving life-changing injuries.⁷⁹

The proliferation of illegal weapons

'Regions bordering the war zone will at some point see a tidal wave of weapons. Then it will start to flow into neighbouring Russian regions, and this will affect the crime situation there as well. And this is a delayed effect, this will happen over months, years, maybe even decades.'80

The scale of the violence is magnified by the veterans' easy access to weapons. Even before the 2022 invasion, there was a problem with the flow of illegal guns from the rebellious pseudo-states of the Donetsk People's Republic (DNR) and Luhansk People's Republic (LNR). Back in 2015, a retired police colonel said: 'A lot of weapons have been coming from Ukraine lately. The DNR and LNR are literally stuffed with them.'⁸¹ Weapons diverted from the SVO are already being used in Russia. In December 2022, for example, Vladimir Yakimov, who had volunteered for service in Ukraine, was given medical leave. In an argument with his wife, he drew his service-issue 9 mm Makarov pistol – which he ought to have surrendered on leaving his unit – and shot and killed her.⁸² A combination of unstable veterans

and poor inventory control has already led to a slew of such incidents, but the real danger comes from the proliferation of these weapons into the wider underworld.

While there has been considerable attention paid to the challenge posed by illegal weapons on the Ukrainian side of the front line, it is clear that there is already a serious problem on the Russian side, too, and it will become more marked with any end to the fighting. 83 Before the start of the war, there were 6.5 million weapons legally in civilian hands (including around a million 'traumatic weapons' firing rubber bullets), with most of the rest being hunting rifles and shotguns. Meanwhile, the best estimate of illegally held guns of every kind was around 12 million. 84 In that context, one might think that the underworld market was already saturated, and the impact of any new illicitly held weapons might be minimal. However, many of the illegally held weapons are old and have not been kept in good condition, such that they may be unusable. Others will be buried or otherwise lost. And the weapons making their way onto the black market now are likely to be new and advanced ones, such as the 5.45 mm AK-74M and AK-12 assault rifles, more exotic guns, such as the silenced 9 mm AS Val and VSS Vintorez, or heavy weapons. And, meanwhile, hand grenades have also become noticeably more widely available. 85

To a considerable extent, these are 'trophy weapons' picked up on the battlefield, and therefore unrecorded and unregistered. Service weapons are logged and although there are numerous cases of soldiers bringing them back into Russia from the SVO, it was generally when they were temporarily furloughed for medical or similar reasons and were expected to return. The process for ensuring and recording the return of issued weapons when servicemen are demobilized appears to be relatively efficient and effective. As one police officer explained: 'There is always going to be incompetence and corruption, but, on the whole, if 20 assault rifles were issued, 20 will be logged back.'⁸⁶ Claiming to have lost one's weapon on the battlefield is not only likely to lead to a fine, undercutting the potential gain, but also a search of the soldier's possessions, running the risk of a serious charge. The same police officer admitted that secreting ammunition was rather easier, but generally believed that the greater risk was additional weapons picked up by soldiers on the battlefield. 'That is where most of the weapons [from the SVO zone] that we've encountered have been.' This is also suggested by the



Ammunition seen in Zaporizhzhia, Ukraine. Weapons diverted by ex-servicemen pose a major risk as they proliferate in Russia. © Ukrinform/NurPhoto via Getty Images

appearance among the unregistered weapons either seized by the authorities or used in crimes of small arms either made in Ukraine and not exported to Russia (such as Fort-17 pistols manufactured after 2014) or supplied to the Ukrainian forces (including American M4 carbines).⁸⁷

Furthermore, while the National Guard (Rosgvardiya) – the security force with primary responsibility for legal and illegal arms – is seeking to crack down on the spread of unlicensed weapons, politicians from the ruling United Russia bloc are actually encouraging liberalization of gun control laws, especially for war veterans. In part, this is driven by an ideological commitment to gun ownership, but also a rather unclear belief that those who fought in the SVO not only have the skills to keep their weapons safe (a distinctly questionable assumption given the limited training given to many), but also that they need to be armed for 'social protection', whatever that may mean. To this end, in December 2024, deputies Andrei Kartapolov, Aleksandr Khinshtein, Ernest Valeev and Anatoly Vyborny submitted to the Duma a bill 'On Amending Article 13 of the Federal Law "On Weapons". As of writing, the bill is still under review, but is expected to pass into law, and it will allow veterans of the SVO to acquire multi-shot and rifled weapons without the current need for prior experience of safely owning a smoothbore weapon.⁸⁸

The fear, which has been expressed by some National Guard officers, is that such liberalization of firearm ownership will make it harder to identify illegal weapons, and that war veterans will engage in black market trading of guns either stolen from official stocks or, more likely, picked up as trophies on the battlefield. According to court records, 72 former SVO servicemen have already been convicted of arms possession.⁸⁹ However, of more immediate concern is the increase in gun crime, usually involving illegal weapons, given the relative strictness of Russia's gun laws. Between April 2022 and April 2023, crimes involving firearms increased by 32%, especially in the Crimea, Kursk and Belgorod regions on the Ukrainian border and in Moscow.⁹⁰ The border regions saw especially dramatic rises: in the first 10 months of 2022, crimes using guns and explosives increased by 675% in Kursk, 213% in Belgorod and 133% in Crimea.⁹¹ Meanwhile, the city of Rostov-on-Don seems to be retaining its dubious title as the 'most dangerous city in Europe'.⁹² Some of the illegal weapons being used in this rising incidence of gun crime seem to have been from the stock of over 250 000 confiscated weapons (most from the war zone) held under National Guard supervision, and which, from 2024, were meant to be transferred to police forensic laboratories.⁹³

Nor does it help that the divide and rule model for managing the security agencies under Putin, whereby the agencies often have overlapping and competing responsibilities, means that gun control has become the subject of bureaucratic turf wars. As mentioned, Rosgvardiya is the ostensible lead agency for controlling firearms. However, not only is it often more concerned with using this power to put pressure on private security firms to force them into its own private security arm, FGUP Okhrana, but it also faces empire-building resistance from the Federal Security Service (FSB) and the consequences of its own creation. 94 Following a resolution of the Security Council in 2005, the MVD led in the formulation of an Interdepartmental Comprehensive Plan of Measures to Combat Illegal Trafficking in Weapons, Ammunition and Explosives.⁹⁵ Relevant divisions were established within the ministry's public security service. However, when the Rosgvardiya was founded in 2016, it was essentially by stripping the public order elements from the regular police, a process that caused much bad blood as well as a series of operational problems. 96 As a result, relations between the National Guard and the MVD and police are often fraught. Meanwhile, before the war, the FSB - the most powerful internal security agency, and the one on which Putin most relies - had sought to gain a greater role in the control of weapons ownership, with a draft federal law On Amendments to the Federal Law On Weapons and Certain Legislative Acts of the Russian Federation.⁹⁷ After considerable haggling, the law eventually came into force in 2023, but it created legal ambiguities that both the FSB and Rosgvardiya have sought to exploit, leading to failures to share intelligence in a timely manner. In the words of a prosecutor, this provided a 'perfect opportunity for the gun-runners, so long as the [two agencies] refuse to talk to each other.'98



FROM WAR TO GANG WAR

'After they have been in this war, I am sure that they now have a feeling in their heads that everything is possible. And these "hero" murderers, "hero" criminals, will now, I think, do something terrible in their own cities, where they are returning.'99

ome public figures piously hope that fighting for the Motherland in the SVO will somehow be a redemptive experience, guiding people away from the underworld. Danil Sergeev, a criminologist, has said of the convicts recruited into the Storm-Z/V detachments that

[t]heir criminal history and behaviour are carefully studied, and maniacs, serial rapists and other especially dangerous criminals are not sent to the combat zone in principle. In addition, many of those prisoners who go to the SVO have a real motivation to fight for their country – sometimes those who have only a few months left in prison go.¹⁰⁰

However, the reality is much less encouraging, in that not only have criminals convicted of some of the most vicious crimes been welcomed into the Russian military, but their deviant values and criminal experiences have also been propagated within the rest of the troops in the SVO. One military commentator exulted that 'yesterday's heroes of street gangs stormed Panjshir [in Afghanistan], took Grozny [in Chechnya], and are now beating the enemy in the Special [Military] Operation.'¹⁰¹

Of course, there is a corollary: that yesterday's soldiers become today's gangsters.

From the Zone to the SVO (and back)

'War never stops. You can have as much peace as you want, but a new war will begin. As long as thieves exist, they fight ...'

'Do thieves support Vladimir Vladimirovich Putin?'

'Yes, the thieves I know are all for Putin.'102

Even before one considers the veterans who may be drawn into organized criminality, it is worth noting that it is not just low-level gangsters who have been recruited into the SVO, but also more senior underworld figures who not only as a result may get freed earlier, but can use their time in service to spread their values and recruit new members for their gangs. Prigozhin's early recruits were ordinary criminals. The legacy of the (admittedly increasingly archaic) 'thieves' code' and its proscriptions for working for the state helped ensure that organized crime gang members were initially reluctant to



A mural celebrating members of the Wagner group. Several organized crime figures fought under the banner of Wagner and, later, in Russian military detachments. © Pierre Crom/Getty Images

enlist.¹⁰³ Indeed, at first, prominent criminals made their views known through the extraordinarily effective prison grapevine that they were opposed to any underworld members joining Wagner, and this was then reinforced by a gathering of senior gangsters in Dubai.¹⁰⁴ In December 2022, though, there was a change of sentiment when one of the most powerful *avtoritety*, or underworld authorities, publicly encouraged criminals to take advantage of the opportunity. This man, Zakhar Kalashov (aka 'Shakro the Younger'), even made a statement to camera,¹⁰⁵ which was then broadcast on prison television in the Vladimir, Kostroma, Magadan and Novosibirsk regions immediately after Putin's New Year's address.¹⁰⁶

The mood in the underworld changed markedly, and as well as lower-level gangsters, local captains and even gang leaders began to join. Later, in June 2023, there would be another attempt by both *avtoritety* and some of the remaining traditional criminal leaders known as *vory v zakone* ('thieves within the code') to dissuade members of the underworld fraternity to enlist, sending round a common letter proclaiming: 'Prisoners, this is not our war, and ruining yourself for the sake of money and freedom is inappropriate and wrong, since this act is of a vile nature.' ¹⁰⁷

Nonetheless, large numbers continued to take advantage of the offer, even after the defence ministry had taken over the operation and tightened the conditions of service. Although there is disagreement over the figures, 108 the general belief is that Wagner had recruited some 50 000 criminal-soldiers by February 2023, when Prigozhin's right to recruit from the Zone, as the penal system is known by its inmates, was revoked. 109 A large number died, especially in the meatgrinder that was the July 2022–May 2023 Battle of Bakhmut, in which Wagner took the lead. Indeed, it is not out of the question to assume most were not meant to survive to the end of their six-month tours.

Established organized crime figures who fell fighting under the banner of Wagner or, later, the regular army's Storm-Z and Storm-V detachments included Stanislav Lobyanov of the Tsapkov gang from

Krasnodar territory; Alexander Yenaleyev, leader of the Trassoviki gang from Naberezhnye Chelny in Tatarstan; the *avtoritet* Sherali Khatamov ('Sasha Uzbek') from the Altai; Sergei Gryaznov ('Fighter') from the Metsenatovskaya group; and Roman Kibirev from the Pivzavodsky group, both from the Trans-Baikal.¹¹⁰ Sergei Maksimenko and Igor Kusk were no longer gang leaders, but both fallen Wagner fighters had, in their time, been part of the Olimpia gang from Penza and Kuskovskie in Tatarstan, respectively.¹¹¹ Belgorod *avtoritet* Nikolai Arshinov ('Kalbon') ended up serving in the Chechen-raised Akhmat Battalion until his death in May 2023.¹¹² Olga Romanova of the NGO Rus Sidyashchaya has claimed that 12 *vory v zakone* have fallen fighting in the SVO, although it has been questioned whether they were all legitimately of this standing within the criminal fraternity.¹¹³ While hailed by some as a perverse benefit for Russian society, these deaths actually raise the danger of destabilizing an underworld whose balance of power is already under pressure. As one prosecutor observed:

An organized criminal group that was being run by its *avtoritet* or his representatives from inside the Zone suddenly loses its chief, and who knows what happens: sometimes, a successor simply takes control, all nice and smooth, but at other times we have trouble. Internal struggles, another gang trying to move in, bodies on the streets.¹¹⁴

Nonetheless, many of the organized crime figures who had joined Wagner did make it to the end of their contracts and were released, at which point they began reoffending. For example, Yenaleyev's right-hand man, Sergei Zuzlev, also served in Wagner, but survived, and took his position as head of the Trassoviki on his return, a gang that had become infamous in the 2000s for posing as traffic police to stop and rob trucks on the highway between Nizhny Novgorod and Kazan.¹¹⁵ Andrei Seleznev ('Selya'), one of the heads of the Herat-Ural gang from Nizhny Tagil, likewise joined the military to avoid sentencing on murder changes,¹¹⁶ as did Dmitri Vedernikov ('Veder'), boss of Transbaikal's infamous Metsenatovskie group. As of writing, both are still alive.¹¹⁷

Galvanizing the gangs

'What really worries me, depresses me, is that a lot of the guys out there [in the SVO] are perfectly decent – it's only a minority who are the thieves and rapists. But then you put them in the worst situations, the worst company, a lot will get bad ideas, and when they get home, they won't be able to fit back into their old lives. They'll be angry, they'll have killed. Who will offer them something, if not the gangs?'118

Arguably, even more dangerous is the degree to which the SVO has already begun to galvanize and destabilize the Russian underworld through the influx of veterans, as a mild harbinger of what is likely to happen when the war ends or is frozen. After all, although the overwhelming majority of demobilized veterans are likely to readapt to civilian life in one way or another, the experiences of Chechnya and, especially, Afghanistan stand as stark warnings of the degree to which others will respond to the challenges of life with violence or drift into petty crime, or even by joining organized crime gangs. ¹¹⁹ To a large degree, the latter will be recruited for their skills and willingness to use violence, as 'torpedoes' or 'bulls' – contract killers and security guards, respectively.

The result is often a destabilizing 'arms race'. If one gang begins to recruit veterans, then its rivals feel they must follow suit, lest they become vulnerable. Once they have hired more hitmen and enforcers, this creates its own temptation to use violence. As one gangster put it, 'you can't have these people just sitting around, eating their way through the kitchen. If you have them, you want to send them out foraging and hunting, to stock up the fridge, rather than empty it'. 120 This is a recipe for increased

suspicion, hostility and ultimately turf wars, and globally there is no greater single driver of homicide than inter-gang violence.

It is also likely that new gangs composed of veterans will emerge, typically built around a group of soldiers who fought (and perhaps plundered) together and thus share bonds of trust and loyalty. After all, organized looting and drug trafficking within the military has reached such a stage that it ought to be considered organized criminality. In 2024, two Russian drone operators recorded a video meant to be released only in the case of their deaths. ¹²¹ They accused their regimental command staff of being behind the large-scale theft of equipment, drug trafficking and looting. Furthermore, they claimed that other whistle-blowers had been sent to the front to die. They later claimed that they themselves had been transferred to an assault unit, and they were killed by a Ukrainian attack. ¹²² Their case became something of a cause célèbre precisely because it was so familiar: among soldiers and war correspondents alike, such incidents, and the organized military criminality behind them, were regarded as commonplace. ¹²³

At present, these 'khaki gangs' are still largely to be found in and around the SVO theatre of operations, but in due course they will either be redeployed and continue to operate within a peacetime military or else be demobilized and have the option of transferring their activities back to their home turf. This will only be exacerbated by the presence of organized crime figures able to connect them to the underworld.

For example, in September 2024 it emerged that Sergei Butorin ('Osya'), a legend of the gangster 'wild 90s' and leader of Moscow's powerful Orekhovskaya gang, had had his application to join a Storm-V detachment approved (he had been refused in 2022).¹²⁴ He had been convicted in 2011 of the murder of 40 people and, as a result, had been confined to IK-18 Yamalo-Nenets, one of the seven special regime prison colonies used for more serious criminals, known as Polar Owl. Escape from Polar Owl is regarded as virtually impossible, but as one Russian crime journalist observed, 'Osya seems to have found a way.'¹²⁵ However, a main concern – one shared within the Moscow police – is that Butorin is not simply using the SVO as an opportunity to get out of a life sentence but, given that he used to be the head of Orekhovskaya's wing of killers, that he's also looking to gather new recruits.



UNDER PRESSURE

'What frustrates me is the way that, these days, everyone from [Prime Minister Mikhail] Mishustin down says that much needs to be done to prepare for the return of the soldiers, but no one at the top seems to be doing anything.'126

Ithough President Putin – who tends to try to dissociate himself from potentially difficult policy issues – has avoided addressing this issue, an increasing number of senior Russian officials and politicians have begun to acknowledge that there are a range of serious potential consequences not just from the war, but also from the return of veterans. While concerns have been raised about the criminal implications of the war, its wider impacts will be felt in areas ranging from healthcare to elite politics, which will also have spillover effects beyond Russia's borders.

Public health under pressure

With so many demobilized veterans having already returned to committing crimes, this also raises the spectre of a wider 'criminalized generation' of former soldiers. However, the social impact of the war will be much greater than just the crimes committed by returning soldiers, not least because many of those crimes will simply be wider manifestations of the psycho-social effects of serving in the SVO, which will also be communicated to veterans' families, neighbours and workmates.

Preliminary research by the Bekhterev National Medical Research Center for Psychiatry and Neurology in St Petersburg suggests that 3% to 11% of veterans will experience full-blown PTSD and that this will specifically afflict at least 30% of the wounded. However, Deputy Defence Minister Anna Tsivileva admitted in 2024 that 20% of all veterans were experiencing PTSD, and global studies have suggested that 25% to 50% of combatants tend to fall prey to it. 129 This suggests that, as of the time of writing, Russia will have to cope with upwards of 250 000 former soldiers battling PTSD.

There is already growing concern about a possible repeat of the 'Afghan syndrome'. However, Mikhail Yashin, chair of the Society of Disabled Veterans of the Afghan War, believes that this time could be different because, while the *afgantsy* returned in the context of a weak state and were effectively abandoned, and the *chechentsy* were ignored because they were involved in a domestic conflict, the new generation of *ukraintsy* will hopefully be rehabilitated and reintegrated. On paper, the benefits available to veterans and their families are considerable – from mortgage relief and extra vocational education, to guaranteed healthcare and the right to suitably modified cars for those disabled from

injury.¹³¹ But the benefits for the *afgantsy* were also plentiful – the issue was, rather, how easily and for how long they could get the benefits and care they had been promised, if at all.

The SVO and its accompanying sanctions are already having an impact on public health and social care – with 40% of federal spending currently going to defence and security – and this trend is likely to continue, regardless of whether 2025 sees an end to the fighting. Healthcare workers have seen their incomes diminish and, as of the end of 2023, Russia faced a shortfall of 26 500 doctors and nearly 60 000 mid-level practitioners such as nurses, paramedics, midwives and technicians. The influx of wounded veterans is already putting heavy pressure on certain sectors of the healthcare system, such as trauma medicine, prosthetic medicine and rehabilitation. This will only increase as more veterans return.

Even more striking are the shortcomings of psycho-social care and rehabilitation services – not just for veterans but also their families and the bereaved. In a media interview, Ruslan Pukhov, director of the Russian defence think tank Centre for Analysis of Strategies and Technologies, noted that the defence ministry 'initially did not pay enough attention to PTSD and focused mainly on physical injuries', but suggested that 'over time it has understood the importance of solving this problem. Ukraine syndrome will be a much bigger phenomenon than the Chechen syndrome … or the Afghan syndrome [.] It will be comparable in scale to the Vietnam syndrome in the United States and will last for many years'. ¹³⁴

Indeed, from 2023, the government began to pay more attention to the problem. That year, Putin established the Defenders of the Fatherland fund to address veterans' needs. However, its 1.8-billion-ruble budget (€20 million) is insufficient, as it is meant not only to cover psycho-social care but everything from educational assistance to job placement.¹35 There are also extensive national and, specifically, local efforts to encourage civilians to donate funds or goods to support rehabilitation efforts for veterans and their families, but this remains little more than a stopgap.

There is also too little being done to address the issue of alcohol and drug dependency and addiction (one labour ministry source warned that 'the first year after the war will be a year of heavy drinking'). So far, the emphasis is still primarily on policing and punishment, not psychological rehabilitation and addressing the issue of addiction as a result of self-medication to cope with the horrors of war. A doctor specializing in drug dependence in the Rostov region was forthright, highlighting that 'when a person sees all the horrors and filth of war – limbs ripped off, open wounds, death – a lot of



The return of Russian military veterans poses several serious potential consequences, from those that constitute a criminal threat, to constrained state public health and psycho-social support.

them will try to mute them with drink and drugs. Otherwise, they would just go mad'.¹³⁷ However, an awareness of the problem is still not necessarily being translated into concrete programmes to address the veterans' needs.

The issue is not simply a question of resources in an increasingly tight spending environment, but also an official reluctance to admit the scale of the problem. Many officials and even some practitioners close to the state continue to try and play it down. For example, Dr Mikhail Reshetnikov, rector of the East European Psychoanalytical Institute, argued that 'the hysteria around the possible number of post-traumatic disorders that is being whipped up in the mass press needs to be repudiated', even as a leaflet was being prepared for nationwide distribution under the auspices of the Russian Academy of Sciences to give soldiers' spouses guidance on supporting veterans with PTSD, such as not sneaking up on them, to avoid triggering combat reflexes.¹³⁸

Law enforcement under pressure

The criminal threat posed by the minority of veterans unable or unwilling to conform once back in civilian life will be met by a law enforcement body that is itself under pressure. As noted above, the police are increasingly understaffed, not only because existing personnel and potential recruits have instead been lured by the much more substantial salaries paid to volunteers for the SVO, but also because the massive expansion of defence-industrial production, with factories operating 24/7, has meant that police salaries compare unfavourably to them, too. An average police officer's salary is $60\,000$ rubles a month ($60\,00$). Meanwhile, the minimum salary paid to a soldier in the SVO is $210\,000$ rubles ($20\,00$).

In May 2024, Interior Minister Vladimir Kolokoltsev directly cited this as the key problem, lamenting that they '[could] not print money, increase salaries as the main motive for attracting people to serve in internal affairs agencies'.¹⁴¹ As a result, while in November 2022 the police force was 90 000 officers understaffed,¹⁴² and despite Putin decreeing an increase in the total size of the MVD by 2025, as of November 2024 the staffing gap had grown to 173 800, or almost 20% of the total.¹⁴³

The paramilitary National Guard has a slightly different challenge. Incautiously deployed en masse during the initial invasion, due to Putin's apparent conviction that most resistance could be confined to riots and street protests, they suffered serious losses in the early months, before they were largely withdrawn.¹⁴⁴ As well as leading to considerable dissatisfaction (notably, during the short-lived Wagner mutiny in 2023, many National Guard units essentially stood down), this has also left them understaffed. National Guard commander Viktor Zolotov has refused to follow Kolokoltsev's example and disclose the shortfall, but it faces similar challenges to the police, with local officers from Sverdlovsk to the Yamalo-Nenets autonomous region reporting serious shortages.¹⁴⁵

A growing sense of national disenchantment is undermining long-standing efforts to repair relations between the police and the wider public. However, the main issue is that, at the very time when the influx of veterans brings a wide range of complex criminal challenges – from violent spousal abuse to heavily-armed organized crime gangs – Russia's law enforcement agencies are under-strength, largely due to the SVO.

Pressure on policy

One estimate is that – in addition to the cost of the war, from the lost productivity of the fallen, to state expenditure on equipment and ammunition – the anticipated post-war crime surge will levy a cost on the economy of 0.2% to 0.6% of its GDP, which would be roughly equivalent to \leq 3.8 to \leq 11.5 billion

a year, or up to twice the healthcare budget. Furthermore, employers are legally required to keep jobs open for those who volunteered to fight, meaning they could be forced to pay off those they already hired to fill their positions. And these veterans will be hard to dismiss, even if they prove to be problematic. As a result, it is possible that (as in Soviet times) there may be employees kept on the payroll who are not expected to work. 147

However, there is little that can be done to address this wider economic challenge within the parameters of Kremlin policy, especially as part of this is a result of foreign sanctions. Nonetheless, this will inevitably affect the whole range of public services. One area that is open to being addressed, at least partially, is the question of rehabilitating veterans and readapting them to civilian life. Some specific recommendations are provided further below, but what is clear is that while there is much discussion of the need for policy responses, there is no consensus on the specifics, and there are questions as to the actual level of political capital the regime is willing to devote to it. The authorities are certainly aware of the looming challenge and lawmakers are calling for better rehabilitation efforts, but the regular calls for action suggest the process is currently stalled.

After a 12-year-old girl was murdered in Kemerovo region in June 2024 by a repeat offender released from prison after serving in the SVO, the head of the State Duma Committee on Family Protection, Fatherhood, Motherhood and Children, Nina Ostanina, warned there could be more such cases:

I can't say [when a bill on rehabilitation will appear], because our defence committee hasn't come up with such an initiative yet. ... [W]e ... should hurry [and] protect the interests of children. [W]e will also encourage the specialized defence committee to come up with such a proposal. 148

More significant yet was an intervention from Artem Zhoga, one of the very few SVO veterans given any meaningful public role. After his appointment in 2024 to the position of Plenipotentiary Representative to the Urals Region, he offered an unsparing but coded warning of the risk to an equivalent of the 'Afghan syndrome' after the end of the SVO:

The SVO will end sooner or later. And thousands of guys will return home. And we will need to work with them. And we will already have a mechanism in place, an algorithm of actions for accepting these guys into social life. [T]here will already be developments of technical organizations. A training mechanism will be established. A mechanism for working with them in a psychological format will be established. ¹⁴⁹

Commentators at the time noted that Zhoga kept presenting these initiatives as being in the future, and interpreted them not so much as predictions as calls to action. He is not alone, as even loyalists such as Speaker of the Senate Valentina Matviyenko have begun pressing the government to make more serious efforts to reintegrate veterans into civilian life. ¹⁵⁰ In an essentially autocratic system, such signals, however weak, reflect disquiet within the elite and attempts to signal to the Kremlin the need to respond. The longer such signals appear largely to be ignored, the greater that disquiet.

Pressure on the regime

Policy disputes – and the associated struggles for resources – represent a challenge ultimately to the regime itself, given Putin's role as the final arbiter on such disagreements. The SVO is clearly contributing to the emergence of subtly framed but nonetheless unmistakeable differences over policy. Even Alexander Bastrykin, head of Russia's Investigative Committee and a man known for his rigid loyalty to the Kremlin, in 2024 began expressing cautious reservations about the practice of recruiting

convicts. His warning that recruitment of such men ought to be undertaken 'very carefully and take into account each specific situation individually' was widely interpreted as a rebuke, especially to the 'revolving door' allowing released convict-soldiers to evade responsibility for subsequent crimes by re-enlisting.¹⁵¹

A particular issue is the status of the veterans. Putin himself (likely encouraged by the First Deputy Head of his Presidential Administration, Sergei Kirienko) has tried to elevate SVO veterans as the basis of a new elite. In a February 2024 address, he described 'those who serve Russia, hard workers and soldiers, reliable, trustworthy people who have proven their loyalty to Russia by deeds, in a word, dignified people' as 'the genuine elite'. However, veterans are, so far at least, being kept far from the levers of power. A small number, such as Zhoga, have acquired some degree of political standing, but there are no 'big beasts'. Presumably mindful of the potential political danger of war heroes emerging among the senior officers, it is only relatively junior figures who are coming under the spotlight, often conveniently posthumously.

While preventing the rise of potential rivals – Afghan war heroes generals Alexander Rutskoi, Boris Gromov and Alexander Lebed would all in different ways become thorns in the side of Putin's predecessor, Boris Yeltsin¹⁵³ – it also means that there are no figures who might be able to both represent and manage the veterans. After all, as journalist Valery Shiryaev noted, 'many veterans will feel in the near future that the promised benefits are distributed among them absolutely unevenly. At the same time, the new leaders may not have any authority at all among the front-line soldiers'. Thus, the danger is that, like the *afgantsy*, the SVO veterans may disproportionately adopt ultra-nationalist positions that are either explicitly anti-Kremlin or at least problematic, such as by stirring up interethnic tensions.

This is compounded by the way they are being presented as the archetypes for a muscular, aggressive form of patriotism, especially in youth propaganda outreach.¹⁵⁵ This may meet the needs of the moment and the importance of wooing volunteers and reconciling civilians to the costs of the war, but in the longer term encourages a macho cult of violence that can be socially disruptive and difficult to control.



Putin's rhetoric has striven to elevate Russian soldiers to the status of a patriotic elite. The risk is a rise in ultra-nationalism among veterans. © Contributor/Getty Images

Pressure across the world

'Russia will always matter ... we're not going to be able to avoid dealing with Russia.'156

Although the primary impact of the return of the veterans will be on Russia, it is worth noting the secondary effects outside its borders. First, on global illegal gun markets. Considering the saturation of the Russian market, as noted above, illegal weapons are likely to divert to other markets, whether in Europe and Latin America – where Russian-based gangs already have wide networks of criminal clients¹⁵⁷ – or beyond.

Considering the different and more extensive underworld connections of Russian-based organized crime groups compared with their Ukrainian counterparts, as well as the inevitable competition for European markets, guns from Russia will also more easily make their way to other markets further afield where the Russian criminals have stronger contacts, such as the Middle East and Africa. An Israeli police analyst who monitors the flow of illegal weapons noted that 'while there are a lot of weapons circulating in the region ... previously quite controlled markets such as the Emirates and Iran seem to be showing early signs of an inflow of weapons' not from usual sources such as Syria and Iraq but 'directly from Russia',158

Without becoming too alarmist – the risk remains low, although it will grow the longer the war continues – it is worth noting that, even within Russia, some are expressing concern that the stresses of the war, combined with the return of the veterans, could destabilize the country such that it repeats the turbulence of the 'wild 90s' – or even worse. As one criminologist gloomily predicted:

Russia is now at the very beginning of a new crime wave, which will be much worse than the 1990s and 2000s, since there are no honest cops left ... All the criminologists I know and respect are all in anticipation of a crime catastrophe like the one that happened during the Civil War of 1918–1920.¹⁵⁹

Were this nightmare scenario to come about, the implications are serious and long term. They would not only include a new outflow of refugees and asylum seekers, but also the displacement abroad of gangs on the losing side of turf wars and even less state capacity to control smuggling of illicit goods across Russia's borders. The 'wild 90s', after all, not only saw violence and anarchy in Russia – they also saw Russian, Chechen and other gangs from the region clashing in locations ranging from Tallinn to New York, and the formation of criminal partnerships with the Italian mafia, Latin American drug cartels and even the Japanese Yakuza. One Europol analyst warned that this kind of criminal upsurge in Russia would have 'a domino effect across Europe, as dirty Russian money, émigré gangsters and new criminal routes would successively destabilize countries to the west'. 160

Finally, a failure to properly address veterans' needs could drive them into active politics, which would be more likely skewed towards nationalist rather than liberal politics. ¹⁶¹ They are already being wooed by extremist groups who are beginning to peddle the notion that any ceasefire or end to the war that does not see Moscow in full control of Ukraine is some kind of stab in the back. ¹⁶² This could ensure that Putin is replaced or succeeded by a regime or leader committed to righting perceived wrongs, perhaps by restarting the war in Ukraine or, even more dangerously, 'come roaring back to get their vengeance', in the words of British Chief of the General Staff General Sir Roly Walker, punishing the West for its support for Kyiv. ¹⁶³



RECOMMENDATIONS FOR A VIABLE DDR STRATEGY

'Now [the veterans] are returning to a country, the majority of which does not know what war is, they have only seen it on TV. And they have been in an extreme situation, they have seen special orders, they have seen how laws do not work. Society is not ready to understand and accept them.'164

ven back in 2015, after Moscow had intervened in an undeclared conflict in the south-east-ern Ukrainian Donbas region, some were wondering whether, when the Russian 'volunteers' returned, their country might be gripped by a 'Donbas syndrome'. This did not happen on any large scale for three reasons: because many of the fighters remained within the DNR and LNR pseudo-states, because the war simmered down to a low-level conflict, and because the deployments of Russian troops were often small-scale and temporary: one or more battalion tactical groups would intervene, and then be withdrawn to the Russian 'mainland'. While the DNR and LNR became virtual bandit kingdoms, the impact at home was minimal.

This is now a very different situation, qualitatively and quantitatively, and whatever the challenges currently being experienced, they will really begin to bite when the guns go silent, whether because of a ceasefire that lasts into the months – at which point the pressure to rotate forces will become irresistible – or a proper peace. It may be hyperbole to believe that, in the words of Rostov-based journalist Kirill Krivosheev, 'in the event of a ceasefire, a stream of criminal scum who went crazy at the front will simply pour into Russia', ¹⁶⁷ but given that, at the time of writing, there finally seems to be the potential for some kind of peace process, Moscow needs to develop and implement a robust DDR policy at pace. It cannot wait until the shooting stops – and it cannot assume that this is just a social and criminological threat.

Already, for example, one organized crime group stands accused of having been recruited by Ukrainian intelligence to procure 1 kilogram of radioactive Cesium-137 to stage an incident in the SVO zone to make it look as if Moscow was using weapons of mass destruction, in return for US\$3.5 million. his case sounds more cinematic than fact, but a Russian security officer involved in the investigation reported that, although the claims about the isotopes may be a fabrication, there was a kernel of truth in that the Ukrainians are seeking to use crime groups in Russia to carry out sabotage operations. here

There are, of course, existing initiatives, from the regular services of the health ministry through to the activities of local charities and the Defenders of the Fatherland fund, as well as the new Association of Veterans of the SVO. But these are not enough. Russia needs a comprehensive, all-of-government and all-of-society approach to the coming DDR crisis. The following recommendations cannot pretend to cover all the necessary elements but represent responses to a sample of the most urgent, important or neglected issues. The sample of the most urgent, important or neglected issues.

Disarmament

- Improve controls on the trade in trophy weapons. As already noted, a particular problem is the use and trade in trophy weapons collected from the battlefield and thus unregistered (a challenge also in Ukraine¹⁷²). To this end, soldiers and, particularly, cargo transports returning from the SVO zone need to be thoroughly checked. Rather than, as now, the checks being carried out by the unit's own soldiers themselves, this ought to be conducted by the Military Police, who operate outside the immediate unit chain of command.¹⁷³ Failing all that, although there is considerable resistance to the idea within the law enforcement community, a buy-back scheme, even if only a temporary one, may be worth debating. One way of making this more palatable is to present it as an alternative to an amnesty for veterans willing to surrender or register unregistered weapons, something one Rosgvardiya officer denounced as 'simply legalizing crime, because we have decided that we can't be bothered to enforce the law'.¹⁷⁴
- **Disarm the gangs.** Attention also needs to be given to the demand side of the equation. With so many illegal weapons already in circulation, the main potential buyers are organized crime gangs. They may be seeking weapons for their own needs (especially if they have also recruited veterans accustomed to their use) or else to trade. Not only ought this to be made a law enforcement priority, but the Russian police and security apparatus customarily uses so-called 'prophylactic conversations' for everything from intimidating protesters to warning off organized crime groups from carrying out activities that the Kremlin wants to keep beyond the pale. ¹⁷⁵ Chechen gangs were threatened with heavy-handed police action if they supported the rebels during the two wars, for example. This provides a channel of communication that could be used to try and deter gangs from engaging in the acquisition and sale of illegal weapons.
- Improve not just inventory control but also stockpile security, perhaps with a destruction programme. The military may keep a relatively good inventory of its weapons, even if heavy losses on the battlefield make this difficult. However, there are reasons to believe that control of confiscated illegal weapons is less comprehensive, as witnessed by the use in crimes of guns and grenades that, on paper, were in the possession of the National Guard. To this end, greater attention needs to be paid to holding on to those weapons seized, which may mean consolidating them in fewer, better-maintained national arsenals rather than largely in local ones, as is currently done. Despite Moscow's habitual parsimony in holding onto military materiel in case it becomes of use in the future, a programme to destroy or at least render permanently harmless some of these weapons may also be worth considering, especially the older and less well-maintained ones. At present, for example, vintage bolt-action Mosin–Nagant rifles and Nagant M1895 revolvers originally developed in the late 19th century are still being stored, even though, as one National Guardsman put it, 'they'd be best sold to collectors than kept here under guard'. 176
- Harness those who cannot be disarmed. Most veterans can and will readapt to civilian life. However, those who cannot or will not should, in a sense, also be considered weapons. It is worth

channelling their aggressive tendencies in legal and productive ways. The emergency services are desperate for new recruits, and although they at present cannot compete with the salaries offered to fighters in the SVO, they do offer reasonably attractive remuneration as well as often congenial career tracks for those looking for work defined by adrenaline and purpose. While the police and National Guard will be looking for recruits, so too may the fire and rescue services, which in the past have offered lifestyles that bridge the experiences of war with a sense of positive mission. However, the burgeoning private military companies might also play a role here, if the state is willing to step away from its current model of treating organizations like Wagner and the new Africa Corps as sometimes deniable, sometimes extra-legal arms of the state, 177 and instead reconstitute them in line with international practice. This is unlikely under the present government, so an alternative would be Russia's private security companies, many of which are respected international providers of demining, maritime protection and similar services. 178

Resolve the bureaucratic turf wars. As noted above, the characteristic inter-agency rivalries for which the Russian security sector is notorious also impede efforts to disarm the country. There is little that can be done to improve relations between the Rosgvardiya, MVD and FSB in the medium term. However, it is possible to resolve the jurisdictional issues that impede intelligence sharing. The FSB's essentially political role and its focus on threats to the state rather than to society make it a poor choice to take the lead on combating the trade in illegal weapons. Instead, for all its flaws, Rosgvardiya remains the most logical agency to prosecute this effort. Ensuring that this primacy is respected in practice and not just on paper may yet prove difficult. Just as the National Anti-Terrorism Committee is a multi-agency body chaired by the director of the FSB – which is the lead agency in combating terrorism – it may be worth exploring the creation of a similar body that can be chaired by the head of the National Guard, or a representative to coordinate the struggle against illegal weapons trafficking.

Demobilization

■ Develop a comprehensive plan for the managed release of soldiers back into civilian life. This is the essence of demobilization, although other aspects will be covered below. There is a fear that at first, during a ceasefire or even post-war period, the Kremlin may be reluctant to demobilize and simply allow a mass exodus. Some expectations are apocalyptic, anticipating marauding gangs of veterans looting, raping and killing as though still in Ukraine. This is a distinctly unlikely scenario, but healthcare, psychological support and the promised social housing and employment assistance would be overstretched to the point of collapse by the potential release at once of several hundred thousand volunteers, including tens of thousands of paroled convicts.

The release will have to be staged to avoid that, but with transparent criteria as to the basis on which demobilization takes place, to avoid the appearance of favouritism and the temptation to desert. Soldiers may initially be sent to bases away from the war zone to surrender their weapons, have their needs assessed and also to experience an interval between the front line and home to begin to acclimate themselves.

■ Ensure this plan provides clear and properly resourced pathways for insertion. In the DDR lexicon, insertion means the process for the successful return of former soldiers into civilian life, generally with a package of support measures from education to counselling. These should, as far as possible, already be in place for their return. Where this is not possible – and especially if the war ends or freezes in 2025, which is unlikely – then there needs to be transparency as to what

will be available and when. A sense of social justice, or that of a social contract being met, is an important aspect of reconnecting disillusioned veterans.

■ Maximize the value and capacity of civil society in general, and the veterans' movement in particular. The state does not have to do everything – and should not. Indeed, veterans are often best placed to understand and help fellow veterans. Organizations such as the Union of Veterans of Afghanistan (SVA) have already begun to pass on their experiences and lessons to the new generation of veterans. As SVA board member Andrei Kochelyagin put it, 'our main goal is to unite veterans of different wars, because veterans who performed international duty in Afghanistan have adapted. They have already gone through what the SVO fighters have yet to go through. My task is to share my accumulated experience of public work'.¹¹²² Such activity – carried out on a veteran-to-veteran basis rather than through the mediation of the state – needs to be encouraged and supported.

Meanwhile, the government needs to ensure that it does not drive the emerging veterans' movement into some of the same traps experienced by the *afgantsy*. Factionalism, personal disputes and, most corrosively, struggles over access to resources led to the emergence of a variety of movements of which the SVA, which is now dominant, was only one. The state encouraged this division to control the movement, but this was at the expense of its effectiveness and integrity. In the early 1990s, even the SVA became a virtual smuggling operation, and the focus of murderous struggles for control of its income streams.¹⁸⁰ It is unlikely that such an extreme outcome will happen again, but the state's tendency to use the tactics of divide and rule to control civil society will have to be curbed if the veterans' movement is to play a full role in the DDR process.

Reintegration

Address veterans' practical needs, in line with the promises made. This is the practical extension of the initial demobilization process: it is not something done at once when the soldiers hand in their uniforms, but a process taking place at the community level. The official rhetoric stresses the importance of this duty. Kirienko has been eager to talk up not just the state's but the president's personal commitment to supporting and integrating the veterans. In January 2024, he told a meeting of veteran representatives that:

[Putin] gives us a very important example of our attitude towards the heroes – on 1 January, he met with veterans of the special military operation in hospital, and during the family Christmas holidays, the families of the fallen soldiers. The head of state showed us all that he treats the participants of the special military operation as relatives, close people, family.¹⁸¹

However, so far practical outcomes have lagged far behind the rhetoric. The housing market is facing an affordability crisis that will challenge the state's capacity to make good on its promise to ensure adequate access. As for employment, although at present there is labour hunger, with joblessness at a record low, this has been driven not just by the demands of the SVO but also the buoyant defence-industrial sector. This would seem to suggest that there will be jobs for the veterans when they come home. However, not only will the salaries be generally far below what they have been earning ('in civilian life you will have to work for pennies again' hout there is no guarantee that they will have the requisite skills, or that the opportunities will be in their home region – an important consideration in such a huge country. Reintegration may thus require not just reskilling programmes but also relocation subsidies.

Address veterans' medical and psycho-social needs, in line with the promises made. There is the need for serious investment in medical and psycho-social rehabilitation resources, ready to meet the substantial, complex and long-term needs of the veterans. In fairness, preparations are being made:

Medical and psychological assistance offices are being created in polyclinics, new positions for psychologists have appeared in dispensaries, whose task is to provide psychological assistance, and if necessary, motivate people to see a psychiatrist and follow his recommendations, including taking medications.¹⁸⁵

However, again, this needs to be considered also in geographic terms, as a disproportionate number of the soldiers do not hail from the relatively well-served major cities, but rural localities that are already suffering from a shortfall of services. ¹⁸⁶

Develop a narrative that supports reintegration. True reintegration also relies on acceptance from the wider community. Veterans of wars deemed to be defeats or failures tend to be scapegoated, as witnessed by the experiences of the afgantsy. One can presume that whatever comes of the SVO, the Kremlin will spin it as a victory, but this is not guaranteed to convince the Russian people or extend to the soldiers. Indeed, as soldiers return home and a more accurate sense of the war and the often-brutal way it was fought spreads, there is a serious risk that this will lead to their being ostracized or demonized, making it more likely that they will be tempted to respond in kind and drift into violent, criminal or extremist groups. It does not help that senior government figures persist in putting the blame on them; while publicly praising them, for example, Kirienko reportedly told a closed meeting of deputy governors that the veterans were 'adapting poorly' to civilian life and that this reflected their own poor levels of political awareness.¹⁸⁷ Of course, much depends on the outcome of the war. Whatever it is, Kremlin propagandists will trumpet it as a victory, but it is less clear that the kind of outcome that seems most likely - de facto retention of the occupied territories, a guarantee that Ukraine will not join NATO and a degree of sanctions relief - will convince most Russians that this was indeed worth the blood and treasure that has been spent.

It will therefore be important to develop narratives about the veterans that avoid stereotyping them as dangerous, broken and feral victims, but conversely avoid the inauthentic propaganda currently on offer, which is clearly not convincing. The aim is to ensure that they can be reintegrated on a community basis and are not scapegoated or encouraged to be the stormtroopers of a new revanchism. 'People who go to defend the Motherland should know that they will be needed, they will have work, they will be in demand, not just in demand, but respected,' said State Duma deputy Oleg Leonov.¹⁸⁸

Address the question of 'cultural demobilization'. Developing reintegrationist narratives also depends on addressing a wider question. As mentioned above, the Kremlin is looking to lean on SVO veterans as a political support base but also as exemplars of a muscular new patriotism. Efforts are being made to engage them as youth workers, have them speak to schoolchildren and generally become part of the 'agitprop' arm of the state. There is a tension here in that veterans' groups are generally more interested in supporting reintegration rather than becoming nationalist cheerleaders. However, they depend on central and local governments for their funds and political traction. Thus, while the chair of the Defenders of the Fatherland foundation, Anna Tsivileva, made it clear that she saw the movement's priority as being involving veterans 'in projects aimed at strengthening civil society – they should participate in public life, and their examples should be used to educate young people', Deputy Prime Minister Tatyana Golikova retorted that:

It is important that you work with us, with our children, with the younger generation, to raise them as worthy members of our society. To explain and show by personal example how, on the one hand, it is very difficult, and on the other, very honourable to defend your country.¹⁸⁹

In other words, while – with, inevitably, some high-profile jingoistic exceptions – the veterans' movement wants to turn soldiers back into civilians (as, indeed, so too do most soldiers), the state seems more interested in using them to make civilians think like soldiers and whip them into a xenophobic and militaristic culture. This is incompatible with the veterans' readaptation into normal life.

International partnerships

As noted above, what happens in Russia does not only affect Russia. As hard as Westerners may find it to consider this, it may be appropriate for other nations to explore what they may need to do – themselves or together with Russia. If some kind of equitable peace in Ukraine can be achieved, then this is likely to become much more palatable both in the West and Russia, which is regarding the West with suspicion considering its support for Kyiv. Three first steps might be:

- Narrative de-escalation. It will be a long time, one would imagine, before Russian and Ukrainian veterans can come together to try to build bridges. However, there are ways that third countries can contribute to supporting narratives that do not exacerbate the inevitable negative feelings and avoid again treating all Russians or even all Russian soldiers as a single, undifferentiated mass of war criminals and their supporters and facilitators. Accepting that in an authoritarian police state such as Russia the substantial numbers who oppose the war cannot safely protest, just as not every soldier is a rapist or executioner, is not only morally right it also helps dispel the xenophobic attitudes that in the past have helped rationalize criminality directed against foreigners.¹⁹⁰
- Focused intelligence sharing. Police cooperation and intelligence sharing between Russia and most Western countries has shrivelled to almost nothing for political reasons. Given that one of the Western concerns is the potential outflow of weapons (and maybe even gunmen), then this may be an area in which it is worth reviving 'cop-to-cop' contacts, initially through the good graces of Interpol, but ideally by breathing new life in the network of law enforcement liaison officers at respective embassies. One of the remaining European law enforcement liaison officers still based in Moscow noted that 'at present, it is very, very difficult to talk to the MVD, and even the FSB is often inaccessible. Actually having an issue of mutual interest to discuss could also help unlock wider cooperation ... eventually'.¹9¹
- Sharing best practice. It is understandable that there may be resistance to the idea of providing any support to Russia, especially to veterans of a brutal imperial war. However, providing technical assistance and best practice costs nothing, or next to nothing, and not only demonstrates our common humanity and a recognition that soldiers cannot always be blamed for their government's actions, but undermines Kremlin narratives about the unremitting Russophobic hostility of the West.



NOTES

- Бывший вагнеровец, осужденный на 23 года за изнасилование и убийство пенсионерки, вернулся на фронт в Украину. В колонии он провел 8 дней, Novaya Gazeta, 26 August 2024, https://novayagazeta.ru/articles/2024/08/26/ byvshii-vagnerovets-osuzhdennyi-na-23-goda-za-iznasilovanie-iubiistvo-pensionerki-vernulsia-na-front-v-ukrainu-v-kolonii-onprovel-8-dnei-news.
- 2 Изнасиловавший пенсионерку экс-вагнеровец вместо срока уехал на CBO, Lenta, 26 August 2024, https://lenta.ru/ news/2024/08/26/iznasilovavshiy-pensionerku-eks-vagnerovetsvmesto-sroka-uehal-na-svo/.
- 3 "Он теперь неприкасаемый". Осужденный за убийство и изнасилование освобожден второй раз, Sever Realii, 29 August 2024, https://www.severreal.org/a/on-teper-neprikasaemyy-osuzhdennyy-za-ubiystvo-i-iznasilovanie-osvobozhden-vtoroy-raz/33097138.html.
- 4 Online conversation with a Russian criminologist, January 2025.
- 5 А потом они возвращаются, *Kasparov.ru*, 5 June 2024, https://www.kasparov.ru/material.php?id=6660B375BF0FF.
- 6 Nearly 500 victims: How Russian soldiers returning from Ukraine continue to kill and maim, *Verstka*, 30 October 2024, https://verstka.media/en/nearly-500-victims-how-russian-soldiers-returning-from-ukraine-continue-to-kill-and-maim.
- 7 Russia's soldiers bringing wartime violence back home, BBC, 17 November 2024, https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/articles/c1e7vl01gngo.
- 8 Ibid
- 9 Nearly 500 victims: How Russian soldiers returning from Ukraine continue to kill and maim, *Verstka*, 30 October 2024, https://verstka.media/en/nearly-500-victims-how-russian-soldiers-returning-from-ukraine-continue-to-kill-and-maim.
- 10 Combat losses and manpower challenges underscore the importance of 'mass' in Ukraine, International Institute for Security Studies, 10 February 2025, https://www.iiss.org/online-analysis/military-balance/2025/02/combat-losses-and-manpower-challenges-underscore-the-importance-of-mass-in-ukraine/; Путин заявил, что в зоне CBO находятся почти 700 тысяч российских военных, Interfax, 14 June 2024, https://www.interfax.ru/russia/966698; Almost 800,000 Russian troops in Ukraine, Zelenskyy says, The Guardian, 9 December 2024,

- https://www.theguardian.com/world/live/2024/dec/09/russia-ukraine-war-live-donald-trump-ceasefire-call-volodymyr-zelensky y?filterKeyEvents=false&page=with%3Ablock-67570c138f0805d974b98dc1.
- 11 Elizaveta Fokht, Ilya Barabanov and Olga Ivshina, "If you sign up now, get ready to die, mate." Life on the Ukrainian front for Moscow's new 'Storm V' convict soldiers,' BBC Russian, 28 January 2024, https://bbcrussian.substack.com/p/new-dealrussian-convicts-fighting-in-ukraine.
- 12 Kateryna Denisova, Russia has recruited up to 180,000 convicts for war against Ukraine, Foreign Intelligence Service says, *Kyiv Independent*, 3 January 2025, https://kyivindependent.com/russia-recruits-up-to-180-000-convicts-for-war-against-ukraine-foreign-intelligence-service-says/.
- 13 Isabel van Brugen, Exclusive: Russia has recruited over 100,000 convicts since Ukraine war began, Newsweek, 5 December 2023, https://www.newsweek.com/russia-recruited-prisoners-convicts-ukraine-war-1849292.
- 14 Тюремное население продолжает исчезать, Nezavisimaya Gazeta, 26 February 2025, https://www.ng.ru/ politics/2025-02-26/1_9201_prisoners.html.
- 15 Ресоциализация осужденных в современных условиях, Federation Council Session, 5 October 2023, https://rutube.ru/video/12a77a3eOcd55804Odfc8dO3369c2ecf/?t=1690.
- 16 Минюст объявил об историческом рекорде по сокращению числа заключенных, *Mediazona*, 6 October 2023, https://zona.media/news/2023/10/06/minuszk.
- 17 В Свердловской области закрыли две колонии строгого режима, *Bezformata*, 17 February 2025, https://ekaterinburg.bezformata.com/listnews/zakrili-dve-kolonii/142648732/.
- Olga Ivshina, Invisible losses: Tens of thousands fighting for Russia are dying unnoticed on the frontline in Ukraine, BBC, 23 February 2025, https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/articles/ cgkm7lly61do; Yurri Clavilier and Micahel Gjerstad, Combat losses and manpower challenges underscore the importance of 'mass' in Ukraine, International Institute for Strategic Studies, 10 February 2025, https://www.iiss.org/online-analysis/militarybalance/2025/02/combat-losses-and-manpower-challengesunderscore-the-importance-of-mass-in-ukraine/.

- 19 Полпред Жога предупредил об «афганском синдроме» после окончания CBO, *Ura.ru*, 15 November 2024, https://ura.news/news/1052843716.
- 20 «Мы боимся»: родственники жертв просят установить контроль за заключенными, помилованными за службу на CBO, Miloserdie.ru, 31 January 2024, https://www.miloserdie.ru/article/my-boimsya-40-tysyach-zaklyuchennyh-pomilovany-za-sluzhbu-v-zone-svo-nekotorye-iz-nih-vnov-sovershayut-prestupleniya/amp/.
- 21 Mark Galeotti, *Afghanistan: The Soviet Union's Last War*, London: Frank Cass, 1995, pp. 150–152.
- 22 Bob Coalson, The Trauma of war: Homecoming after afghanistan, Journal of Humanistic Psychology, 33, 4 (1993); Афганский капкан: как эхо войны в Афганистане отражается в судьбах ee ветеранов, Moskvich, 5 July 2023, https://moskvichmag. ru/lyudi/afganskij-kapkan-kak-eho-vojny-v-afganistaneotrazhaetsya-v-sudbah-ee-veteranov/.
- 23 Вернувшиеся с войны, *Kommersant' Vlast'*, 23 March 2015, https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/2691719.
- 24 «Кровь, унижения и бесправие». Воспоминания советского ветерана-«афганца», *Radio Svoboda*, 6 March 2023, https://www.svoboda.org/a/krovj-unizheniya-i-bespravie-vospominaniya-veterana-afganskoy-voyny/32302847.html.
- 25 Welcome back from hell. Soldiers from the wars in Afghanistan and Chechnya discuss PTSD, *Meduza*, 28 July 2015, https://meduza.io/en/galleries/2015/07/28/welcome-back-from-hell.
- 26 See, for example, Human Rights Watch, The 'dirty war' in Chechnya: Forced disappearances, torture, and summary executions, 2001, https://www.hrw.org/reports/2001/ chechnya/.
- 27 Quoted in Anne Le Huérou and Elisabeth Sieca-Kozlowski, A "Chechen syndrome"? Russian veterans of the Chechen War and the transposition of war violence to society, in Nathalie Duclos (ed), *War Veterans in Postwar Situations*, Palgrave Macmillan, 2012, p. 25.
- 28 Банда казаков попала под суд, *Kommersant*, 29 June 1998, https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/205860.
- 29 Здравствуй, оружие!, *Novaya Gazeta*, 2 December 2024, https://novayagazeta.ru/articles/2024/12/02/zdravstvui-oruzhie.
- 30 Nearly 500 victims: How Russian soldiers returning from Ukraine continue to kill and maim, Verstka, 30 October 2024, https://verstka.media/en/nearly-500-victims-how-russian-soldiers-returning-from-ukraine-continue-to-kill-and-maim.
- 31 Transparency International Russia head Ilya Shumanov, in «Насилия и силовых захватов будет больше», *Novaya Gazeta Evropa*, 20 September 2024, https://novayagazeta.eu/articles/2024/09/20/nasiliia-i-silovykh-zakhvatov-budet-bolshe.
- 32 The Ministry of Internal Affairs has published crime statistics for 2024, *Izvestiya*, 20 January 2025, https://en.iz.ru/en/1825371/2025-01-20/ministry-internal-affairs-has-published-crime-statistics-2024.
- 33 МВД: уровень преступности в РФ снизился на 1,2%, Argumenty i Fakty, 19 October 2021, https://aif.ru/society/ mvd rf uroven prestupnosti v rf snizilsya na 1 2; Число

- зарегистрированных преступлений в РФ снизилось на 1,9%, Argumenty i Fakty, 30 January 2023, https://aif.ru/society/chislo_zaregistrirovannyh_prestupleniy_v_rf_snizilos_na_1_9; Преступлений в России становится меньше. Но только не в IT там рост на 27,5%, Fontanka, 22 June 2023, https://www.fontanka.ru/2023/06/22/72423053/.
- 34 Число зарегистрированных преступлений в РФ снизилось на 1,9%, Argumenty i Fakty, 30 January 2023, https://aif.ru/society/chislo_zaregistrirovannyh_prestupleniy_v_rf_snizilos_na_1_9.
- 35 Генпрокуратура: в 50 регионах РФ зафиксирован рост преступности, Argumenty i Fakty, 30 December 2020, https://aif.ru/society/law/genprokuratura_v_50_regionah_rf_ zafiksirovan rost prestupnosti.
- 36 This perspective was advanced by a researcher at the MVD Academy in an online conversation, January 2025.
- 37 The Ministry of Internal Affairs has published crime statistics for 2024, *Izvestiya*, 20 January 2025, https://en.iz.ru/en/1825371/2025-01-20/ministry-internal-affairs-has-published-crime-statistics-2024.
- 38 Email from a police officer, March 2024.
- 39 Online conversation with a researcher at the MVD Academy, January 2025.
- 40 Russia is storing up a crime wave when its war on Ukraine ends, Bloomberg, 22 June 2024, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2024-06-22/why-russia-is-facing-a-crime-wave-whenwar-on-ukraine-ends.
- 41 В России зафиксировали рекордное за 12 лет количество тяжких и особо тяжких преступлений, *Moscow Times*, 15 January 2024, https://www.moscowtimes.ru/2024/01/15/vrossii-zafiksirovali-rekordnoe-za-12-let-kolichestvo-tyazhkih-iosobo-tyazhkih-prestuplenii-a118388.
- 42 How the Donbas War turned Rostov into one of Russia's biggest crime centers, *Hromadske*, 8 September 2028, https://hromadske.ua/en/posts/how-the-donbas-war-turned-rostov-into-one-of-russias-biggest-crime-centers.
- 43 Simon Newton, How much are Russian soldiers being paid to fight Putin's war?, BFBS Forces News, 25 January 2024, https://www.forcesnews.com/russia/what-are-russian-soldiers-being-paid-fight-putins-war.
- 44 Russia is storing up a crime wave when its war on Ukraine ends, Bloomberg, 22 June 2024, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2024-06-22/why-russia-is-facing-a-crime-wave-whenwar-on-ukraine-ends.
- 45 Ibid.
- 46 Off the hook, *Novaya Gazeta Europe*, 19 April 2024, https://novayagazeta.eu/articles/2024/04/19/off-the-hook-en.
- 47 See Max Daly and Patrick Shortis, Breaking Klad: Russia's dead drop drug revolution, GI-TOC, November 2024, https://globalinitiative.net/analysis/russia-drug-trade-organized-crime/.
- 48 «Возят прямо на позиции», *Verstka*, 28 September 2023, https://verstka.media/kak-rossiyskie-soldaty-upotrebliayutnarkotiki-na-voyne.
- 49 The Ministry of Internal Affairs has published crime statistics for 2024, *Izvestiya*, 20 January 2025, https://en.iz.ru/

- en/1825371/2025-01-20/ministry-internal-affairs-has-published-crime-statistics-2024.
- 50 Кризис порождает убийц? Дончане стали чаще идти на тяжкие преступления, Argumenty i Fakty Rostov, 26 January 2025, https://rostov.aif.ru/incidents/scene/krizis-porozhdaet-ubiyc-donchane-stali-chashche-idti-na-tyazhkie-prestupleniya.
- 51 NBC News, Video appears to show Putin ally recruiting convicts to fight in Ukraine, *YouTube*, 16 September 2022, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=zHFuD4irXto.
- 52 Кризис порождает убийц? Дончане стали чаще идти на тяжкие преступления, Argumenty i Fakty Rostov, 26 January 2025, https://rostov.aif.ru/incidents/scene/krizis-porozhdaet-ubiyc-donchane-stali-chashche-idti-na-tyazhkie-prestupleniya.
- 53 В РФ зафиксирован пик по тяжким и особо тяжким преступлениям, DW Russian, 12 September 2024, https://www.dw.com/ru/v-rossii-zafiksirovan-pik-po-tazkim-i-osobotazkim-prestupleniam/a-70195596.
- 54 Bloomberg: Послевоенный всплеск преступности снизит ВВП РФ, DW Russian, 23 June 2024, https://www.dw.com/ru/bloomberg-poslevoennyj-vsplesk-prestupnosti-mozet-snizit-vvprossii/a-69449199.
- 55 Leyla Latypova, In numbers: How Russia's regions entice Ukraine war recruits with money, *Moscow Times*, 11 November 2024, https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2024/11/11/innumbers-how-russias-regions-entice-ukraine-war-recruits-withmoney-a86980.
- 56 В сеть попало видео вербовки заключённых колонии. На нём, предположительно, Пригожин, *Radio Svoboda*, 14 September 2022, https://www.svoboda.org/a/v-setipoyavilosj-video-na-kotorom-chelovek-pohozhiy-na-prigozhinaverbuet-zaklyuchyonnyh-/32033936.html.
- 57 Kateryna Denisova, Russia has recruited up to 180,000 convicts for war against Ukraine, Foreign Intelligence Service says, *Kyiv Independent*, 3 January 2025, https://kyivindependent.com/russia-recruits-up-to-180-000-convicts-for-war-against-ukraine-foreign-intelligence-service-says/.
- 58 Liz Cookman, Now Ukraine is also recruiting prisoners, *Foreign Policy*, 1 August 2024, https://foreignpolicy.com/2024/08/01/ukraine-recruiting-prisoners-russia-war/.
- 59 See Anna Arutunyan and Mark Galeotti, *Downfall: Prigozhin, Putin,* and the New Fight for the Future of Russia, London: Ebury, 2024, pp. 11–15.
- 60 На войну по «согласию». Почему воевавшие в Украине российские заключенные судятся с Минобороны, ВВС, 27 September 2024, https://www.bbc.com/russian/articles/c8j7gm2lwr8o.
- 61 Anatoly Kurmanaev et al, A prison at war: the convicts sustaining Putin's invasion, *The New York Times*, 4 December 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/12/04/world/europe/russia-prisonwagner-ukraine.html.
- 62 «Все блатные оказались в другом отряде», *Lenta*, 25 July 2024, https://lenta.ru/articles/2024/07/25/storm/.
- 63 Elizaveta Fokht, Ilya Barabanov and Olga Ivshina, Ukraine war: No more easy deals for Russian convicts freed to fight,

- BBC, 4 February 2024, https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/worldeurope-68140873.
- 64 «Убивали и убивают пачками», Verstka, 9 October 2023, https://verstka.media/kak-rossijskie-voennye-popadajut-podsud-za-ubijstva-sosluzhivcev-i-grazhdanskih.
- 65 Не подсудимы будете, *Kommersant*, 18 September 2024, https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/7165153.
- 66 «Такое беззаконие это мировой прецедент». За большинство уголовных преступлений в России больше не будет ответственности?, *Cherta.ru*, 1 October 2024, https://cherta.media/story/takoe-bezzakonie-eto-mirovoj-precedent/.
- 67 Russian authorities reportedly planning to send 40 percent of criminal defendants to war after changes to legislation, *Meduza*, 10 January 2024, https://meduza.io/en/news/2024/10/01/russian-authorities-reportedly-planning-to-send-40-percent-of-criminal-defendants-to-war-after-changes-to-legislation.
- 68 «Такое беззаконие это мировой прецедент». За большинство уголовных преступлений в России больше не будет ответственности?, *Cherta.ru*, 1 October 2024, https://cherta.media/story/takoe-bezzakonie-eto-mirovoj-precedent/.
- 69 «Убивали и убивают пачками», Verstka, 9 October 2023, https://verstka.media/kak-rossijskie-voennye-popadajut-podsud-za-ubijstva-sosluzhivcev-i-grazhdanskih.
- 70 New Russian law lets criminal suspects join the army at any stage of their trial and leaves their victims living in fear, *Meduza*, 8 October 2024, https://meduza.io/en/feature/2024/10/08/new-russian-law-lets-criminal-suspects-join-the-army-at-any-stage-of-their-trial-and-leaves-their-victims-living-in-fear.
- 71 «Мы боимся»: родственники жертв просят установить контроль за заключенными, помилованными за службу на CBO, Miloserdie.ru, 31 January 2024, https://www.miloserdie.ru/article/my-boimsya-40-tysyach-zaklyuchennyh-pomilovany-za-sluzhbu-v-zone-svo-nekotorye-iz-nih-vnov-sovershayut-prestupleniya/amp/.
- 72 Off the hook, *Novaya Gazeta Europe*, 19 April 2024, https://novayagazeta.eu/articles/2024/04/19/off-the-hook-en.
- 73 Селфи с трупом. После убийства девушки маньяк сделал рассылку фото с телом, Argumenty i Fakty, 18 February 2025, https://aif.ru/society/people/selfi-s-trupom-posle-ubiystva-devushki-manyak-sdelal-rassylku-foto-s-telom.
- 74 Суд выписал штраф за нападение ранее судимому за особое тяжкое преступление «вагнеровцу», *Gazeta. ru*, 19 February 2024, https://www.gazeta.ru/social/news/2024/02/19/22366699.shtml.
- 75 Не подсудимы будете, Kommersant, 18 September 2024, https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/7165153.
- 76 Свердловские бойцы рассказали, по каким «понятиям» сражаются зеки в «Шторм V» и «Шторм Z», *Ura.ru*, 5 March 2024, https://ura.news/news/1052733786.
- 77 See, for example, Ivana Kottasová and Olga Voitovych, Survivors say Russia is waging a war of sexual violence in occupied areas of Ukraine. Men are often the victims, CNN, 30 May 2024, https://edition.cnn.com/2024/05/30/europe/russia-sexual-violence-occupied-ukraine-intl-cmd/index.html; "Human safaris" and

- havoc on the "home front": How Russian soldiers kill Ukrainian civilians, fellow Russians and even each other, The Insider, 30 October 2024, https://theins.ru/en/politics/275783; UN Human Rights Monitoring Mission in Ukraine, Ukraine: Alarming rise in executions of captured Ukrainian military personnel, 3 February 2025, https://ukraine.ohchr.org/en/Alarming-Rise-in-Executions-of-Captured-Ukrainian-Military-Personnel.
- 78 «Мы боимся»: родственники жертв просят установить контроль за заключенными, помилованными за службу на CBO, Miloserdie.ru, 31 January 2024, https://www.miloserdie.ru/article/my-boimsya-40-tysyach-zaklyuchennyh-pomilovany-za-sluzhbu-v-zone-svo-nekotorye-iz-nih-vnov-sovershayut-prestupleniya/amp/.
- 79 Nearly 500 victims: How Russian soldiers returning from Ukraine continue to kill and maim, *Verstka*, 30 October 2024, https://verstka.media/en/nearly-500-victims-how-russian-soldiers-returning-from-ukraine-continue-to-kill-and-maim.
- 80 Смерть возвращается домой, *Novaya Gazeta*, 29 August 2022, https://novayagazeta.eu/articles/2022/08/29/smert-vozvrashchaetsia-domoi.
- 81 Убийцы в законе, *Versiya*, 28 December 2015, https://versia.ru/perestrelki-i-zakaznye-ubijstva-vnov-stanovyatsya-normoj.
- 82 Sergey Kanev, Shoot thy neighbor. Firearms smuggled from war in Ukraine trigger wave of gun violence in Russia, The Insider,28 April 2023, https://theins.ru/en/politics/261355.
- 83 See, for example, Smoke on the horizon, Trends in arms trafficking from the conflict in Ukraine, GI-TOC, June 2024, https://globalinitiative.net/analysis/trends-arms-trafficking-conflict-ukraine-russia-monitor/.
- 84 Гонка разоружения: зачем Росгвардии углубленные проверки законопослушных граждан, Novye Izvestiya, 12 October 2021, https://newizv.ru/news/2021-10-12/gonka-razoruzheniya-zachem-rosgvardii-uglublennye-proverki-zakonoposlushnyh-grazhdan-340828.
- 85 Sergey Kanev, Shoot thy neighbor. Firearms smuggled from war in Ukraine trigger wave of gun violence in Russia, The Insider,28 April 2023, https://theins.ru/en/politics/261355.
- 86 Online conversation with a police officer, December 2024.
- 87 Украина прекратила поставки военных товаров в Россию, Vesti, 28 Augusut 2014, https://www.vesti.ru/article/1808091; Ukroboronservice unveils new WAC-47 variant of the M4 assault rifle, Defence Blog, 5 October 2017, https://defence-blog.com/ukroboronservice-unveils-new-wac-47-variant-of-the-m4-assault-rifle/. Accounts of their appearing in Russia are from a round table held by the Investigative Committee in November 2024, details passed to the author by a participant in an online communication, March 2025.
- 88 Здравствуй, оружие!, *Novaya Gazeta*, 2 December 2024, https://novayagazeta.ru/articles/2024/12/02/zdravstvui-oruzhie.
- 89 Off the hook, *Novaya Gazeta Europe*, 19 April 2024, https://novayagazeta.eu/articles/2024/04/19/off-the-hook-en.
- 90 Sergey Kanev, Shoot thy neighbor. Firearms smuggled from war in Ukraine trigger wave of gun violence in Russia, The Insider, 28 April 2023, https://theins.ru/en/politics/261355.

- 91 Исследование «Бумаги» о преступности в Петербурге: безопасно ли в городе, что с делами о наркотиках и оружии и повлияла ли война, *Bumaga*, 21 December 2022, https://paperpaper.io/issledovanie-bumagi-o-prestupnost/.
- 92 Ростов-на-Дону назвали самым опасным городом Европы, Komsomolskaya Pravda, 1 February 2017, https://www.rostov.kp.ru/daily/26637/3656466/.
- 93 Дума приняла закон о передаче конфискованного оружия на военную операцию, *RBC*, 24 July 2024, https://www.rbc.ru/politics/24/07/2024/66a0eb849a7947efce1a3701.
- 94 Mark Galeotti, The Silovik-industrial complex: Russia's National Guard as coercive, political, economic and cultural force, *Demokratizatsiya* 29, 1 (2021).
- 95 Приказ 826/493/424/314/266/910/1009/39 Об утверждении Межведомственного комплексного плана мероприятий по борьбе с незаконным оборотом оружия, боеприпасов и взрывчатых веществ на 2006-2010 годы, 17 October 2006.
- 96 Mark Galeotti, Putin's Praetorians: the evolving role of the National Guard and their capacity to control the streets, 2024, see https://mayak-intelligence.com/wp-content/uploads/2024/09/report-putins-praetorians.pdf.
- 97 Владеть или не владеть: как в России планируют ужесточить закон "Об оружии", *Profil*, 12 October 2021, https://profile.ru/society/vladet-ili-ne-vladet-kak-v-rossii-planirujut-uzhestochit-zakon-ob-oruzhii-941205/.
- 98 Online conversation with a prosecutor, January 2025.
- 99 Убийцы, воры и насильники: кого Минобороны РФ вербует в российскую армию, UATV, 21 June 2023, https://uatv. ua/ubijtsy-vory-i-nasilniki-kogo-minoborony-rf-verbuet-v-rossiiskuvu-armiyu/.
- 100 «Они исчезнут на наших глазах», *Lenta*, 7 March 2024, https://lenta.ru/articles/2024/03/07/vvz/.
- 101 Ты теперь с улицы: «Слово пацана» захватывает молодежь России и Украины, *Topwar*, 8 December 2023, https://topwar. ru/231754-ty-teper-s-ulicy-slovo-pacana-zahvatyvaetrossijskuju-molodezh.html.
- 102 «Все воры за Путина!»: Главаред ИА «Прайм Крайм» побеседовала с представителем воровского мира, *PrimeCrime*, 15 June 2022, https://www.primecrime.ru/ news/2022-06-15 7986/.
- 103 Patrick Smith, Mercenary group head known as 'Putin's chef' appears to be recruiting prisoners to fight in Ukraine,' NBC, 16 September 2022, https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/russia-ukraine-war-wagner-putin-chef-prisoners-recruitment-mercenaries-rcna48035
- 104 «Авторитетные штрафники» послужат Отечеству, Nezavisimaya Gazeta, 23 January 2023, https://www.ng.ru/ vision/2023-01-23/8 8641 homeland.html.
- 105 СКАНДАЛ! Шакро Молодой призвал заключённых вступать в ЧВК «Вагнера»?, *CrimeTimeRU*, 4 January 2023, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=B6lr1yyivp8.
- 106 ФСИН проводит проверку по факту трансляции новогоднего обращения Шакро Молодого в тюрьмах, *Panorama*, 3 January

- 2023, https://panorama.pub/news/fsin-provodit-proverku-po-faktu
- 107 "Не наша война", лидеры криминального мира РФ официально выступили против "CBO" Путина, *Dialog*, 18 June 2023, https://www.dialog.ua/russia/275778_1687084122.
- 108 Judith Pallot, Lies, damn lies and statistics how many prisoners has Wagner really recruited?, Riddle, 7 March 2023, https://ridl. io/lies-damn-lies-and-statistics-how-many-prisoners-has-wagner-really-recruited/.
- 109 Russia behind bars: Wagner Group's losses 80 percent of 50K inmate-recruits, *Meduza*, 23 January 2023, https://meduza.io/en/news/2023/01/23/russia-behind-bars-wagner-group-s-losses-80-percent-of-50k-inmate-recruits.
- 110 Мафия гибнет за Путина. География преступного мира России, представленная на фронте, *Poligon*, 19 June 2023, https://www.poligon.media/mafiya-gibnet-za-putina/.
- 111 На войне в Украине погибли три российских криминальных авторитета, *Radio Svoboda*, 14 February 2023, https://www.svoboda.org/a/na-voyne-v-ukraine-pogibli-tri-rossiyskih-kriminaljnyh-avtoriteta/32271443.html.
- 112 В Украине погиб белгородский авторитет Кальбон, Verstka, 16 May 2023, https://verstka.media/v-ukraine-pogibbelgorodskiy-avtoritet-kalbon.
- 113 POMAHOBA: 12 BOPOB В ЗАКОНЕ ПОГИБЛИ НА BOЙHE, YouTube, 31 May 2024, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=TWI9E1Y8oBo.
- 114 Online conversation with a prosecutor, January 2025.
- 115 В спецоперации погиб лидер челнинской банды «Трассовики», *Chelny-biz*, 4 May 2023, https://chelny-biz.ru/news/578103/.
- 116 Глава ОПГ «Герат-Урал» Андрей Селезнев отправился на CBO, Kommersant, 7 February 2025, https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/7481008
- 117 Из бандита в герои. Чем занимается на CBO освободившийся из колонии глава ОПГ Ведера?, *Chita.ru*, 3 February 2025, https://www.chita.ru/text/society/2025/02/03/75033368/.
- 118 Online conversation with a retired major from the Moscow police, April 2024.
- 119 Mark Galeotti, Gangster's paradise: how organised crime took over Russia, *The Guardian*, 23 March 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/news/2018/mar/23/how-organised-crime-took-over-russia-vory-super-mafia.
- 120 Interview with a gangster, Moscow, January 1994.
- 121 Предатель в своих рядах всегда опаснее врага»: Эрнест и Гудвин погибли, записав последнее видео, YouTube, 14 September 2024, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=VJDyGS1hA-c.
- 122 Военкор Коц: Гудвин и Эрнест погибли во время ночлега изза атаки БПЛА, *Smotrim*, 17 September 2024, https://smotrim.ru/ article/4148736.
- 123 See, for example, Эрнест и Гудвин, *Kanal Stalingrad*, 16 September 2024, https://stalingrad.life/articles/ernest-igudvin/.

- 124 «В позе лотоса ждет отправку на CBO»: глава ореховской ОПГ собрался на фронт, *Gazeta.ru*, 27 September 2024, https://www.gazeta.ru/social/2024/09/27/19813087.shtml.
- 125 Online conversation with a Russian crime journalist, November 2024.
- 126 Telephone conversation with a former Afghan war veteran, January 2025.
- 127 Pjotr Sauer, Murder, 'alcohol and prostitutes': Wagner convicts pardoned by Putin return to terrorise home towns, *The Guardian*, 22 April 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/apr/22/alcohol-and-prostitutes-wagner-convicts-pardoned-by-putin-return-to-terrorise-home-towns.
- 128 Посттравматическое стрессовое устройство, *Komersant*, 19 March 2023, https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/5886745.
- 129 Javier G Cuesta, The battle Russia has not yet fought: The mental health of its war veterans, *El País*, 6 October 2024, https://english.elpais.com/international/2024-10-06/the-battle-russia-has-not-yet-fought-the-mental-health-of-its-war-veterans.html.
- 130 Посттравматическое стрессовое устройство, *Komersant*, 19 March 2023, https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/5886745.
- 131 Какие льготы предназначены для участников специальной военной операции и членов их семей, *GosDuma*, 5 January 2025, http://duma.gov.ru/news/60684/.
- 132 Nearly 40% of Russian public spending on defence UK defence chief, Royal United Services Institute, 15 December 2023, https://www.rusi.org/news-and-comment/in-the-news/nearly-40-russian-public-spending-defence-uk-defence-chief.
- 133 Miłosz Bartosiewicz, The crisis affecting Russia's public services: healthcare, education, and the postal service, Center for Eastern Studies, 27 June 2024, https://www.osw.waw.pl/en/publikacje/osw-commentary/2024-06-27/crisis-affecting-russias-public-services-healthcare-education.
- 134 Javier G Cuesta, The battle Russia has not yet fought: The mental health of its war veterans, *El País*, 6 October 2024, https://english.elpais.com/international/2024-10-06/the-battle-russia-has-not-yet-fought-the-mental-health-of-its-war-veterans.html.
- 135 Путин подписал указ о создании фонда поддержки участников спецоперации, *Vedomosti*, 3 April 2023, https://www.vedomosti.ru/politics/articles/2023/04/03/969208-putin-podpisal-ukaz-o-sozdanii-fonda.
- 136 'The system could collapse' A ceasefire would mean hundreds of thousands of Russian soldiers returning home. Moscow is bracing for chaos, *Meduza*, 17 March 2025, https://meduza.io/en/feature/2025/03/17/the-system-could-collapse.
- 137 Andrei Krasno, 'Muting the horrors': Experts warn of addiction crisis as Russian soldiers return from Ukraine, Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, 18 June 2023, https://www.rferl.org/a/russia-soldiers-addiction-ukraine-war-alcohol-drugs/32464317.html.
- 138 Как психологическую реабилитацию «ветеранов CBO» перекладывают на их жен, Moscow Times, 16 September 2024, https://www.moscowtimes.ru/2024/09/16/kakpsihologicheskuyu-reabilitatsiyu-veteranov-svo-perekladivayut-na-ih-zhen-a142281.

- 139 Кто такой полицейский, *RBC*, 19 December 2024, https://www.rbc.ru/life/news/6760386e9a7947aedc9e0c9a.
- 140 Какая зарплата у контрактника в зоне CBO?, Obyasnaem, 15 January 2024, https://объясняем.pф/articles/military_service/sluzhba_po_kontraktu/finansy/kakaya-zarplata-u-kontraktnika-v-zone-svo/.
- 141 Колокольцев заявил, что в полиции «один работает за четверых», *RBC*, 14 May 2024, https://www.rbc.ru/politics/14/05/2024/664357649a79476747a09a2b; Насилия больше, безопасности меньше, *Vazhnye Istorii*, 16 September 2024, https://istories.media/stories/2024/09/16/nasiliya-bolshe-bezopasnosti-menshe/.
- 142 Olesya Gerasimenko, Russia police crisis: Burned out, disappointed and demoralised, BBC, 1 October 2023, https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-europe-66924404.
- 143 Некомплект личного состава МВД РФ приблизился к 20%, *Interfax*, 26 November 2024, https://www.interfax.ru/russia/994526.
- 144 Золотов доложил Путину о выполнении Росгвардией задач в зоне CBO на Украине, *Interfax*, 30 August 2022, https://www.interfax-russia.ru/main/zolotov-dolozhil-putinu-o-vypolnenii-rosgvardiey-zadach-v-zone-svo-na-ukraine.
- 145 В Росгвардии по Свердловской области заявили о дефиците кадров, Kommersant, 31 August 2024, https://www.kommersant. ru/doc/6931871; Росгвардия ЯНАО не может найти сотрудников. Инсайд, Ura.ru, 30 August 2022, https://ura. news/news/1052502127.
- 146 Bloomberg: Послевоенный всплеск преступности снизит ВВП РФ, DW Russia, 23 June 2024, https://www.dw.com/ru/bloomberg-poslevoennyj-vsplesk-prestupnosti-mozet-snizit-vvprossii/a-69449199.
- 147 'The system could collapse' A ceasefire would mean hundreds of thousands of Russian soldiers returning home. Moscow is bracing for chaos, *Meduza*, 17 March 2025, https://meduza.io/en/feature/2025/03/17/the-system-could-collapse.
- 148 В Госдуме сочли необходимым закон о контроле за вернувшимися с CBO осужденными, *Gazeta.ru*, 19 June 2024, https://www.gazeta.ru/social/news/2024/06/19/23279755. shtml.
- 149 Полпред Жога предупредил об «афганском синдроме» после окончания CBO, *Ura.ru*, 15 November 2024, https://ura.news/news/1052843716.
- 150 Матвиенко: участники CBO должны получать помощь даже в нестандартных случаях, *TASS*, 3 December 2024, https://tass.ru/obschestvo/22560409.
- 151 Глава СКР заинтересовался практикой призыва на CBO обвиняемых и заключенных, *Lenta*, 30 July 2024, https://lenta.ru/news/2024/07/30/glava-skr-zainteresovalsya-praktikoy-prizyva-na-svo-obvinyaemyh-i-zaklyuchennyh/.
- 152 Presidential Address to the Federal Assembly, 29 February 2024, http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/73585.
- 153 Rutskoi sided with Parliament against Yeltsin in the 1993 constitutional crisis, Gromov became a leading nationalist politician, and Lebed became secretary of the Security Council.

- It was often a disharmonious relationship. He forced Yeltsin to, in effect, call a draw in the First Chechen War and toyed running against him in 2000.
- 154 Новые элиты. Пересортица, *Novaya Gazeta*, 6 March 2024, https://novayagazeta.ru/articles/2024/03/06/novye-elity-peresortitsa.
- 155 Julia Khrebtan-Hörhager, Russia's new ideological battlefield: The militarization of young minds, The Conversation, 2 October 2024, https://theconversation.com/russias-new-ideological-battlefield-the-militarization-of-young-minds-238715.
- 156 Fiona Hill in Liz Mineo, 'Russia will always matter', *The Harvard Gazette*, 8 February 2024, https://news.harvard.edu/gazette/story/2024/02/russia-will-always-matter/.
- 157 Mark Galeotti, Gangsters at war: Russia's use of organized crime as an instrument of statecraft, GI-TOC, November 2024, https://globalinitiative.net/analysis/gangsters-at-war-russias-use-of-organized-crime-as-an-instrument-of-statecraft/; Vanda Felbab-Brown and Diana Paz García, Russia, Ukraine, and organized crime and illicit economies in 2024, Brookings, 6 February 2024, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/russia-ukraine-and-organized-crime-and-illicit-economies-in-2024/.
- 158 Email conversation with an Israeli police analyst, March 2025.
- 159 Правда ли, что возвращаются «лихие девяностые»?, Moskvich, 24 October 2024, https://moskvichmag.ru/lyudi/pravda-li-chto-vozvrashhayutsya-lihie-devyanostye/.
- 160 Telephone conversation with a Europol analyst, November 2024.
- 161 Owen Matthews, More mad than Vlad: Russia's ultranationalist threat, *The Spectator*, 17 September 2022, https:// www.spectator.co.uk/article/more-mad-than-vlad-russiasultranationalist-threat/.
- 162 See, for example, "Нас опять обманули": США загоняют Россию в угол. Москва согласится. А дальше самое веселье, *Tsargrad*, 12 March 2025, https://tsargrad.tv/dzen/nas-opjat-obmanuli-ssha-zagonjajut-rossiju-v-ugol-moskva-soglasitsja-a-dalshe-samoe-vesele_1183277.
- 163 Deborah Haynes, UK must be ready for war in three years, head of British Army warns, Sky News, 23 July 2024, https://news.sky.com/story/uk-must-be-ready-for-war-within-three-years-head-of-british-army-warns-13183844.
- 164 В Кремле считают, что участники войны «плохо адаптируются» к мирной жизни после возвращения с фронта. Чиновники называют их «новыми афганцами» и боятся роста преступности, Meduza, 19 June 2024, https://meduza.io/feature/2024/07/19/v-kremle-schitayut-chto-uchastniki-voyny-ploho-adaptiruyutsya-k-mirnoy-zhizni-posle-vozvrascheniya-s-fronta-chinovniki-nazyvayut-ih-novymi-afgantsami-i-boyatsya-rosta-prestupnosti.
- 165 Когда они вернутся. Охватит ли Россию «донбасский синдром»?, *Snob*, 22 April 2015, https://snob.ru/selected/entry/91389/
- 166 Mark Galeotti and Anna Arutunyan, Rebellion as racket: Crime and the Donbas conflict, 2014–202, GI-TOC, July 2022, https://globalinitiative.net/analysis/donbas-conflict-crime/.

- 167 Когда они вернутся. Охватит ли Россию «донбасский синдром»?, *Snob*, 22 April 2015, https://snob.ru/selected/entry/91389/.
- 168 Задержана ОПГ, готовившая провокацию в интересах Украины, *Smotrim*, 23 June 2023, https://smotrim.ru/video/2637471.
- 169 Online conversation with a Russian security officer, January 2025.
- 170 For a comprehensive overview of DDR planning, see the UN's 2010 Operational Guide to the Integrated Disarmament, Demobilization and Reintegration Standards, https://peacekeeping.un.org/sites/default/files/operational-guide-rev-2010-web.pdf.
- 171 For recommendations for Kyiv, see The hard return: Mitigating organized crime risks among veterans in Ukraine, GI-TOC, July 2024, https://globalinitiative.net/analysis/mitigating-organized-crime-risks-among-veterans-in-ukraine/.
- 172 Smoke on the horizon: Trends in arms trafficking from the conflict in Ukraine, GI-TOC, June 2024, https://globalinitiative.net/analysis/trends-arms-trafficking-conflict-ukraine-russia-monitor/.
- 173 Путин утвердил устав военной полиции, TASS, 27 March 2015, https://tass.ru/politika/1859938.
- 174 Email conversation with a Rosgvardiya officer, March 2025.
- 175 «Крушили все на своем пути», Lenta, 26 December 2023, https://lenta.ru/articles/2023/12/26/rog/. See also Mark Galeotti, Gangsters at war, Russia's use of organized crime as an instrument of statecraft, GI-TOC, November 2024, https://globalinitiative.net/analysis/gangsters-at-war-russias-use-of-organized-crime-as-an-instrument-of-statecraft/.
- 176 Conversation with a National Guardsman, Moscow, October 2021.
- 177 Julia Stanyard, Mercenaries and illicit markets: Russia's Africa Corps and the business of conflict, GI-TOC, February 2025, https://globalinitiative.net/analysis/russia-africa-corps-business-of-conflict/.
- 178 These include companies such as Moran and RSB-Group.
- 179 Время для объединения, *Samotlor*, 6 February 2025, https://samotlor.tv/news-page/svo/vremya-dlya-obedineniya.
- 180 Убит лидер свердловских "афганцев", Kommersant, 21 August 1998, https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/203792; Афганцы бандиты, это же всем известно, Kommersant, 22 June 2001, https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/271561.

- 181 Власти России наделят особым статусом ветеранов СВО, *Ura.ru*, 16 January 2024, https://ura.news/articles/1036288161.
- 182 Ben Aris, Russia's real estate market rocked by the end of generous mortgage subsidies, BNE IntelliNews, 18 October 2024, https://www.intellinews.com/russia-s-real-estate-marketrocked-by-the-end-of-generous-mortgage-subsidies-348974/.
- 183 В другом месте у вас дефицит..., *Novaya Gazeta*, 28 September 2024, https://novayagazeta.ru/articles/2024/09/28/v-drugommeste-u-vas-defitsit.
- 184 Когда они вернутся. Охватит ли Россию «донбасский синдром»?, *Snob*, 22 April 2015, https://snob.ru/selected/entry/91389/.
- 185 'После войны в Россию вернутся десятки тысяч людей с ПТСР на порядок больше, чем из Чечни и Афганистана, *Meduza*, 30 March 2024, https://meduza.io/feature/2024/03/30/posle-voyny-v-rossiyu-vernutsya-desyatki-tysyach-lyudey-s-ptsr-na-poryadok-bolshe-chem-iz-chechni-i-afganistana.
- 186 «Тактическое нормотворчество» должно уйти в прошлое. Законы призваны не разрушать, а развивать российское здравоохранение, *Meditsinskaya Gazeta*, 5 February 2025, https://mgzt.ru/node/20797.
- 187 В Кремле считают, что участники войны «плохо адаптируются» к мирной жизни после возвращения с фронта. Чиновники называют их «новыми афганцами» и боятся роста преступности, Meduza, 19 June 2024, https://meduza.io/feature/2024/07/19/v-kremle-schitayut-chto-uchastniki-voyny-ploho-adaptiruyutsya-k-mirnoy-zhizni-posle-vozvrascheniya-s-fronta-chinovniki-nazyvayut-ih-novymi-afgantsami-i-boyatsya-rosta-prestupnosti; Online conversation with a Russian journalist, July 2024.
- 188 Власти России наделят особым статусом ветеранов СВО, *Ura.ru*, 16 January 2024, https://ura.news/articles/1036288161.
- 189 'Власти России наделят особым статусом ветеранов СВО,' *Ura.ru*, 16 January 2024, https://ura.news/articles/1036288161.
- 190 Vladimir Milov, How strong is Russian public support for the invasion of Ukraine?, Atlantic Council, 9 January 2024, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ukrainealert/how-strong-is-russian-public-support-for-the-invasion-of-ukraine-2/.
- 191 Online conversation with a European law enforcement liaison officer based in Moscow, March 2022.





ABOUT THE GLOBAL INITIATIVE

The Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime is a global network with over 700 Network Experts around the world. The Global Initiative provides a platform to promote greater debate and innovative approaches as the building blocks to an inclusive global strategy against organized crime.